



NEGOTIATED CONTRACT

BETWEEN

THE WYNFORD EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

AND

THE WYNFORD LOCAL BOARD OF EDUCATION

July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICLE I	PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATIONS	1
Α.	Management Rights	1
В.	Principles	2
C.	Recognition	2
D.	Scope of Bargaining	3
E.	Representation	3
F.	Initiation of Negotiations and Timeline	
1/2	for the Bargaining Process	3
G.	Negotiations Procedures	4
H.	Agreement	5
I.	Amendment Procedure	5
J.	No Reprisal	6
K.	Re-opening of Negotiations	6
ARTICLE II	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	6
Α,	Definition	6
В.	Purpose and Objectives	6
C.	Procedure	7
D.	Rights of the Teacher to Representation	9
E.	Miscellaneous	10
ARTICLE III	LEAVE PROVISIONS	10
Α.	Personal Leave	10
В.	Professional Leave	11
C.	Sick Leave	12
D.	Maternity/Paternity Leave	13
E.	Leave of Absence	14
F.	Military Leave of Absence	14
G.	Court Leave	15
H.	Assault Leave	15
I.	Family and Medical Leave	15
ARTICLE IV	EVALUATION, CONTRACTS AND SENIORITY	17
Α.	Employment	17
В.	Teacher Contracts	17
C.	Teacher Evaluation Policy	19
D.	College Credit Plus	22
E.	Contract Notification	36

F.	Seniority	36
ARTICLE V	REDUCTION IN FORCE	38
Α.	RIF	38
В.	Notification of Anticipated RIF	39
C.	Procedures	39
D.	Recall	40
ARTICLE VI	TEACHING CONDITIONS	41
A.	Teaching Assignment	41
В.	Posting	41
C.	Transfer Procedure	42
D.	Lunch Periods	44
E.	Personnel Files	44
F.	Preparation Time	46
G.	Teacher Contract Year/Day	46
H.	Procedure for Requisitions	47
I,	Better Line of Communication Between Board, and Staff	
J.	Calendar	48
K.	Substitute Teacher	49
L.		49
M.	Teaching Environment Class Size and Load	50
N.		51
	In-Service Program	52
O.	Parental/Public Complaint Procedure	
P.	Dispensing Medication	52
Q. R.	Individualized Education Plan (IEP) Resident Educator Program	53 54
ARTICLE VII	ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	55
ARTICLE VIII	SALARY AND FRINGE BENEFITS	58
Α.	Regular Salary	58
В.	Miscellaneous Provisions Related to Salary	59
C.	Supplemental Positions	63
D.	Bonus	64
E.	Insurance Program	64
F.	Free Dependent Tuition	69
G.	Retirees	69
ARTICLE IX	PROVISION CONTRARY TO LAW	70
	1	

ARTICLE X	LIABILITY PROTECTION	70
ARTICLE XI	NON-DISCRIMINATION	72
ARTICLE XII	PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE	73
ARTICLE XIII	DURATION OF AGREEMENT	74
APPENDIX A	GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM	77
APPENDIX B	WAIVER OF REPRESENTATION RIGHTS FORM	80
APPENDIX C-1 & C-2	TEACHER EVALUATION FORMS TO BE ADDED DURING SCHOOL YEAR	81
APPENDIX C-3	TEACHER PERFORMANCE EVALUATION RUBRIC: RECORD OF EVIDENCE	82
APPENDIX D	REQUEST FOR VOLUNTARY TRANSFER	93
APPENDIX F	SALARY SCHEDULE (FY 18, 19, 20)	94
APPENDIX G	SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE (FYS 17/18)	97
APPENDIX G-1	SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE (FYS 18/19)	99
APPENDIX G-2	SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE (FY 20)	101
APPENDIX H	INSURANCE	103
APPENDIX I-1	TRADITIONAL DENTAL WITH ORTHODONTIA STANDARD PLAN	106
APPENDIX I-2	TRADITIONAL DENTAL WITH ORTHODONTIA ENHANCED PLAN	108
APPENDIX J	VISION BENEFITS	110
APPENDIX K	SPOUSAL ELIGIBLITY FOR HEALTH INSURANCE AFFIDAVIT	111

PAYROLL STEP INCREASE CERTIFICATION 113

APPENDIX L

This Agreement entered by and between the Board of Education of the Wynford Local School District (hereinafter, the Board) and the Wynford Education Association (hereinafter, the Association):

ARTICLE I - PROFESSIONAL NEGOTIATIONS

A. MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The Board is the locally elected body charged with the final responsibility of
establishing policies for the Wynford Local School District in accordance with the
laws of the State of Ohio and the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The
Superintendent and his staff have the responsibility of carrying out the policies
established.

The board shall retain all rights, duties, and authority as are provided for in statute and the provisions of the contract between the Board and the Association. These shall include to the right to do the following as set forth on Sections 4117.08 (C) of the Ohio revised code:

- (1) Determine matters of inherent managerial policy which include, but are not limited to areas of discretion or policy such as the functions and programs of the public employer, standards of services, it's overall budget, utilization of technology, and organizational structure;
- (2) Direct, supervise, evaluate, or hire employees;
- (3) Maintain and improve the efficiency and effectiveness of governmental operations;
- (4) Determine the overall methods, process, means, or personnel by which governmental operatives are to be conducted.
- (5) Suspend, discipline, demote, or discharge for just cause, or lay off, transfer, assign, schedule, promote, or retain employees;
- (6) Determine the adequacy of the work force;
- (7) Determine the overall mission of the employer as a unit of government;
- (8) Effectively manage the work force;
- (9) Take actions to carry out the mission of the public employer as a governmental unit.

B. PRINCIPLES

- Objective: Attainment of objectives for the educational program of the Wynford Local School District requires mutual understanding and cooperation among the Board, the Superintendent, and Association. Therefore, free and open exchange of views is desirable and necessary in the negotiations process.
- 2. <u>Licensed (including certified) Personnel</u> It is recognized that members of the licensed staff require specialized qualifications, and that the success of the educational program in the Wynford Schools depends upon the maximum utilization of the abilities of the licensed personnel. It further recognizes that the professional staff has genuine interest in the welfare of the students and in the effective and efficient operation of the school system.
- Right to Join or Not to Join: The Board recognizes that licensed personnel have the right to join, or not to join, any organization for their professional or economic improvement. Membership in any organization shall not be required as a condition of employment.
- Right of Minorities and Individuals: Individuals and minority organizations may present their views and recommendations to the Board at scheduled meetings of the Board.
- 5. Good Faith: Both parties agree to conduct negotiations in "Good Faith." "Good Faith" requires that the Association and the Board be willing to react to each other's proposals with the intent of reaching agreement. If a proposal is unacceptable to one of the parties, along with either rejecting or offering a counterproposal, the party must give reasons for said action. "Good Faith" does not mean that either negotiation team is given authority to make final commitment for the Board or the Association.

C. RECOGNITION

The Board hereby recognizes the Association, an OEA/NEA - Local, as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative, for the purposes of and as defined in Chapter 4117 Ohio Revised Code, for all professional, licensed and certificated (teachers), non-supervisory personnel (as certified by the State Employment Relations Board) both full and including by way of illustration only but not limited, classroom teachers (K-12, adult, special, vocational, guidance counselors, librarians, media and program specialists, school social workers, school nurses, coordinators, department heads, visiting teachers, advising or critic teachers). The Association recognizes that the Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent, Principals, and other Administrative personnel as defined in Chapter 4117 Ohio Revised Code are excluded from the

bargaining unit. The Board recognizes that the Association representation will include any newly created position unless employment into the position is governed by Section 3319.02 of the Ohio Revised Code.

- Duration of Recognition: Such recognition shall continue until such time that the
 Association is replaced by another employee organization in accordance with the
 provisions of 4117. For the duration of this recognition the Board agrees not to
 bargain with any other organization of teachers.
- 3. Any questions or disagreements with regard to the inclusions or exclusions of individuals of the bargaining unit shall be submitted to the State Employment Relations Board for determination. Such submission to SERB shall be preceded by an effort on the part of the Association and the Board to clearly identify and resolve the problem in accordance with the provisions of ORC 4117.

D. SCOPE OF BARGAINING

The scope of bargaining shall be in accordance with ORC 4117.

E. REPRESENTATION

The Board, or designated representative(s) of the Board, will meet with representatives designated by the Association for the purpose of discussion and reaching mutually satisfactory agreements. All negotiations shall be conducted exclusively between said teams. Each party shall not have any control over representative(s) designated by the other party.

The negotiation teams may call upon professional and lay consultants (other than the designated team members) to assist in all negotiations. Such consultant(s) shall be entitled to attend bargaining session(s) and shall be allowed to speak with regard to their area(s) of expertise. The expense of such consultants shall be borne by the party requesting them.

F. INITIATION OF NEGOTIATIONS AND TIMELINE FOR THE BARGAINING PROCESS

Either the Board or the Association may cause negotiations for a successor agreement to commence by giving written notification to the other party that it desires to open negotiations for the purpose of making modification(s) to the existing Collective Bargaining Agreement that will result in a new successor agreement. Such notice by the Association shall be served on the Superintendent of Schools and notice by the Board shall be served on the President of the Association.

The collective bargaining process shall commence no more than one hundred eighty

- (180) nor less than one hundred twenty (120) days prior to the expiration date of the existing Collective Bargaining Agreement and shall be at a mutually acceptable time within fourteen (14) days of the date that the initiating notice was served.
- The parties shall continue in full force and effect all the terms and conditions of the
 existing Collective Bargaining Agreement, without resort to strike or lockout, for a
 period of sixty (60) days after the party gives notice or until the expiration date of
 the Collective Bargaining Agreement, whichever occurs later.
- 3. If the parties are unable to reach agreement within the timelines of F-2 above, the bargaining unit members have the right to strike under Chapter 4117 of the Revised Code provided that the Association has given a ten (10) day prior written notice of an intent to strike to the Board and to SERB, the agreement has expired and the impasse procedure has been exhausted.

G. NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES

Meetings

- At the first scheduled negotiations meeting, the official representatives of the Association and of the Board shall meet for the sole purpose of submitting all subject items to be considered for negotiation. Once submitted, no new items may be introduced for consideration during the course of negotiations without the consent of both teams.
- Designated representative(s) of the Board shall meet at mutually agreed upon places and times with representatives of the Association for the purpose of effecting a free exchange of facts, opinions, and proposals in an effort to reach mutual understanding and agreement.
- 3. Negotiation meetings shall be in executive session.
- Summary records of each negotiations session may be kept by either party. It will
 be the responsibility of each party to make arrangements for such record keeping as
 it may deem necessary.
- Caucuses: During a negotiations session, either team may call caucuses not to exceed thirty (30) minutes each, unless mutually agreed to extend the time limit.
- 6. News Release: While negotiations are in process and prior to reaching an agreement to be submitted to the Board and the Association, statements to the media may be issued as needed by either party. A copy of any media release shall be furnished to the other party at the time and by the same method. Progress reports may be made

to the represented bodies by either team at the discretion of that team.

7. <u>Information</u>: Upon request by the Association and in compliance with Ohio Revised Code (149.43), the Board shall supply, within five (5) working days when available from the auditor, all public financial information relative to the operation of the district and all public information pertinent to items to be negotiated by the Association. The cost for all materials will be shared by the Association and the Board.

8. Impasse:

- a. In the event the agreement is not reached prior to two weeks before the expiration date of this Agreement (or at any later time), either party shall have the right to declare impasse and request that an impartial mediator be appointed. Request the Assistance of a mediator from the Federal Mediation and conciliation Service (FMCS) shall be requested, and such request shall be deemed a joint request. In the event that the services of a mediator are called upon, the mediation process shall last for a minimum of seven days (7) or until the expiration date of contract, whichever is greater. Once this period of mediation has expired, the parties will have reached ultimate impasse.
- b. This alternative dispute settlement procedure shall replace ORC 4117.14 (c) (2) through 4117 (D) (1).

H. AGREEMENT

Final agreement reached through negotiations shall be reduced to writing, signed by the spokesperson of each party as a tentative total agreement, and submitted by the Association to the membership for ratification. Upon ratification by the Association, the agreement shall be submitted to the Board as a total agreement, for adoption or rejection. The Board must make said adoption or rejection within ten (10) calendar days of the date of notification of the Association ratification.

If the agreement is ratified by the Association and adopted by the Board, it shall be noted in the minutes of the Board and shall become a part of the contract between the Board and the Association. Said contract shall be signed by a representative(s) of each party.

I. AMENDMENT PROCEDURE

This Contract may be amended or provision(s) altered only by the mutual consent of the Board and the Association. Such amendment and/or altering may be 1) at the request of either the Board or the Association or 2) as may be required by ORC 4117. In any case, the finalization of such amendment(s) or altering shall be in accordance with the provisions of Article I, part H.

J. NO REPRISAL

No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the Board and its representatives or the Association and its representatives against any member for participating in any part of the negotiation process, including preparation and research of proposals and/or membership on the negotiating team.

K. RE-OPENING OF NEGOTIATIONS

This Contract may be re-opened for negotiations upon mutual consent of the Board and the Association. In any case in which alterations are made to the original agreement, the finalization of such alterations shall be made in accordance with the provisions of Article I, part H.

ARTICLE II - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A. DEFINITION

- 1. A grievance is a claim of a violation, misinterpretation, or a misapplication of the terms and conditions of this contract.
- 2. A "grievant" is the teacher(s) or the Association making the claim.
- A "party in interest" is the grievant(s), the Association, the Administrator(s), the Board and/or any individual(s) or groups of individuals against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the claim.
- A day shall be defined as a "calendar day."
- "Appropriate supervisor", for purposes of the grievance procedure, shall mean the lowest level administrator having the authority to resolve the grievance.

B. PURPOSE AND OBJECTIVES

- The primary purpose of this procedure shall be to obtain, at the lowest administrative level and in the shortest period of time, equitable solutions to grievances that may arise from time to time. Both the Board and the Association agree that grievance proceedings shall be handled in a confidential manner.
- Nothing contained herein will be construed as limiting the right of any teacher
 having a grievance to proceed independently with this grievance procedure. Any
 adjustment to such grievances shall not be inconsistent with the terms of this

Agreement. The Association shall have the right to 1) have representation of its choice at all levels of the procedure, 2) to receive notice (date, time, and place) of all hearings, and 3) to receive a copy of all awards from each level of the procedure.

C. PROCEDURE

- Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the timetable specified at each level should be considered as a maximum and every effort should be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may, however, be extended by mutual agreement.
- Grievances must be initiated at the appropriate level of the grievance procedure within ninety (90) days after the aggrieved knew or should have known of the grievance situation or the grievance shall be waived.
- 3. In the event a grievance is filed at such a time that it cannot be processed through all the steps in this grievance procedure by the end of the school year, and, if left unresolved until the beginning of the following school year, could result in irreparable harm to a party in interest, the time limits set forth herein will be reduced so that the procedure may be exhausted prior to the end of the school year or as soon thereafter as is practicable. Grievance situations that occur during the summer break will, if agreeable to both parties, be processed after the start of the next school year, and the filing timeline will start on the first school day of such school year.
- Level One: Before submission of a written grievance, the individual(s) shall first
 discuss such grievance with his appropriate supervisor. If such grievance is not
 initiated in accordance with the provisions of this section, said grievance shall no
 longer exist.
- 5. <u>Level Two:</u> If informal discussion does not resolve the grievance to the satisfaction of the teacher and the Association, the grievant(s) shall have the right to lodge a written grievance with appropriate supervisor. If said grievance is not submitted within ten (10) calendar days following completion of Level One, said grievance shall be waived.

Written grievance shall be on the grievance form (see Appendix A) and shall contain a statement of facts upon which the grievance is based and a reference to the specific provision(s) of the agreement alleged to have been violated, misinterpreted, or misapplied shall be included.

The grievant(s) shall have the right to a hearing with the appropriate supervisor. The hearing is to be conducted within seven (7) calendar days after receipt of the appeal. The grievant(s) and the Association shall be advised in writing of the time, place, and date of the hearing and shall have the right to representation at such meeting.

The appropriate supervisor shall take action on the written grievance within seven (7) calendar days after conclusion of the hearing. Action taken and reasons for the action shall be reduced to writing and copies sent to the grievant(s), Superintendent, and the Association.

6. <u>Level Three:</u> If action taken by the appropriate supervisor does not resolve the grievance to the satisfaction of the grievant(s) and the Association, or if no response is received after submission of the grievance to the appropriate supervisor, the grievant(s) may appeal in writing to the Superintendent. Failure to file appeal within seven (7) calendar days from date of receipt of written disposition shall be deemed a waiver of right to appeal.

The Superintendent shall convene a hearing within seven (7) days and shall take action on the appeal of grievance within seven (7) calendar days after conclusion of hearing. The grievant(s) shall have the right to be represented at the hearing by counsel, and/or representative of the Association. The Superintendent shall also have the right to legal representation at such meeting. Action taken and reasons for the action shall be reduced to writing and copies forwarded to the teacher, appropriate supervisor, and the Association.

7. Level Four: If action taken by the Superintendent does not resolve the grievance to the satisfaction of the grievant(s) and the Association or if no response is received after submission of the grievance to Superintendent, the grievant(s) may appeal in writing to the Board. Failure to file appeal within seven (7) calendar days from date of receipt of written disposition shall be deemed a waiver of right to appeal.

The Board shall convene a hearing within seven (7) days and shall take action on the appeal of grievance within seven (7) calendar days after conclusion of hearing. Grievant(s) shall have the right to be represented at the hearing by counsel, and/or representative of the Association. The Board shall also have the right to legal representation at such meeting.

Action taken and reasons for the action shall be reduced to writing and copies forwarded to the grievant(s), appropriate supervisor, Superintendent, and the Association.

8. <u>Level Five - Arbitration:</u> If the grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance by the Board at Level Four and the Association Executive Committee has investigated the grievance situation and has determined that the grievance has merit, the Association may request a hearing before an arbitrator by completing Grievance Report form, Level Five. The grievant's request for arbitration shall be made within twenty (20)

calendar days following the receipt of the disposition of the grievance in Level Four. The request for arbitration shall be hand delivered or by certified mail, with return receipt requested, to the treasurer of the Board. Within ten (10) calendar days following receipt of the grievant's request for arbitration by the treasurer, the Board or its designated representative and the Association representative shall mutually petition the American Arbitration Association to provide an arbitrator in accordance with its voluntary rules. Once the arbitrator has been selected he/she shall conduct a hearing on the grievance in accordance with rules and regulations of the American Arbitration Association. The arbitrator shall limit his/her decision to the application cited in the grievance. Post hearing briefs will be permitted in lieu of a closing statement by either party. The arbitrator will render a decision within thirty (30) calendar days and such decision will be binding on the parties. The cost of the arbitrator will be shared equally by the Board and the Association.

D. RIGHTS OF THE TEACHER TO REPRESENTATION

No reprisal nor discriminatory action of any kind shall be taken by the Board or by any member of the administration against any party of interest, any Association representative, any member of the Association Executive Committee, or any other participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation. Nor shall any reprisal or discriminatory action of any kind be taken by the Association or any of its representatives against the Board or any member of the administration.

Any party of interest or the aggrieved may be represented at any or all stages of the grievance procedure by a person of his/her own choosing from the bargaining unit, the Association, a representative of the Association, or of the legal profession; however, no teacher's organization other than the Association shall represent the grievant. When a teacher chooses to be represented by other than a representative of the Association, he/she shall so indicate by signing a "Waiver of Representation Rights" form which shall be filed with the Treasurer of the Board and the President of the Association. This form is found in Appendix B.

In all cases, the Association President shall receive notification of date, time, and place of hearings, and the Association shall be entitled to representation at such hearing in accordance with ORC 4117. Such representation shall be determined solely by the Association. The adjustment of a grievance(s) shall not, under any circumstances, be inconsistent with the terms and conditions of this Contract.

E. MISCELLANEOUS

Decisions rendered at all levels of the grievance procedure shall be in writing setting forth the decisions and the reasons. This material shall be promptly transmitted to all parties of interest and to the Association President.

ARTICLE III - LEAVE PROVISIONS

A. PERSONAL LEAVE

- Employees shall be granted three (3) personal days.
- Personal leave shall be unrestricted.
- 3. If an employee plans to take a day without pay (dock day), the employee must obtain approval from the Board or the Board's designee (Superintendent).
- 4. When feasible, notice of intent to use personal leave shall be filed at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the intended date of use. In emergency situations, the request shall be completed upon return of the employee. When the request is submitted prior to use, the administrator will provide appropriate approval in a timely manner.
- All requests for personal leave will be processed through Employee Kiosk.
- 6. The request submitted will be reviewed by the Superintendent and marked approved or rejected. In the latter case, the reason for the rejection shall be stated. In case of an emergency, the entire transaction may be conducted by telephone or in person.
- 7. Personal leave shall not be charged for days on which school is not in session due to calamity, disease epidemic, hazardous weather conditions, damage to school buildings, or other temporary circumstances due to utility failure rendering the school building unfit for school use.
- 8. All members of the bargaining unit shall have the option of receiving a bonus payment for the individual's unused personal leave equal to the Board of Education approved daily salary rate for a substitute teacher for each day of unused personal leave in a school year, having the unused personal leave converted to sick leave, or requesting up to two (2) unused personal leave days be carried over to the subsequent year.

An employee desiring the unused personal days to be converted to sick leave or up to two (2) unused personal days to be carried over to the subsequent year must notify the Treasurer by June 15. Otherwise a bonus payment shall be included in the second paycheck in July following the school year in which personal leave was not used. Employees may accumulate a maximum of five (5) personal days. Employees may be compensated for a maximum of three

(3) unused days in a given year. Unused personal leave can be converted to sick leave.

B. PROFESSIONAL LEAVE

Three (3) days' professional leave.

- Any certificated/licensed employee requesting to attend a conference, convention, or workshop, or to observe other teachers within or outside the school district, may be absent for such purpose with or without the loss of pay, upon the recommendation of the principal and final approval of the Superintendent.
- Such attendance must be in the best interest of the schools and within the employee's area or subject of school assignment.
- Written approval or the reasons for denial must be returned to the employee prior
 to the date of leave unless the request is made 48 hours or less prior to date of
 leave. In the latter case approval or denial may be transacted by telephone or in
 person.
- 4. If the professional meeting is requested by the Superintendent of any employee, the Board shall pay, in addition to the teacher's salary, registration fees, and transportation at the IRS rate in accordance with Article VIII, Section B. 6. If the overnight stay is approved, the employee will be reimbursed up to \$95.00 per night. Requisitions must be submitted to the building principal for the registration fees, mileage, reimbursement and/or overnight stay. Upon approval of the purchase orders by the Superintendent, registration may be made. Registration fees will be paid by the Board directly to the vendor. Mileage and hotel expenses will be reimbursed to the employee following submission of itemized statements with all original receipts attached to the Treasurer's office.
- Upon request, teachers shall submit a written report to their immediate supervisor who will distribute it to interested parties.
- 6. Association officers and/or delegates who request leave to attend meetings of State Representative Assemblies, other State Association meetings, or other Association business will be granted up to three (3) professional leave days, with pay, in a school year. No more than two (2) Association members will be approved to attend the same meeting. The Board shall not pay the expenses of Association members, except for providing the substitute(s) necessary through the Employee Kiosk to fill the vacancies.
- 7. Normally not more than three (3) staff members shall be permitted to attend any one conference or meeting, with or without pay, at any time.

C. SICK LEAVE

- Any employee who is employed by the Board shall be entitled to fifteen (15) days of
 sick leave with pay per school year, for each year under contract, and will be accredited
 at the rate of one and one-fourth (1 1/4) days per month. Unused sick leave shall accrue
 without limit. Employees shall be notified by the Treasurer of the Board of the total
 accumulated days of sick leave.
- 2. New teachers and current teachers who have exhausted their accumulated sick leave shall be credited with sick leave in accordance with ORC 3319.141, not more than five (5) days annually. Such credited leave will be deducted from the final pay of an employee, at his/her per diem rate if the employee leaves the employment of the Board before earning sufficient sick leave to repay the advance. The Board will continue to pay the school provided insurance premiums of any teacher who has exhausted his/her sick leave accumulation and the five (5) days advance and who remains on active contract status with the district.
- Teachers may use sick leave for absence due to illness, pregnancy, injury, exposure to contagious disease which could be communicated to other employees, and to illness, injury, or death in the teacher's immediate family.
 - Regarding illness or injury, the teacher's immediate family shall include: spouse, children, parents, sibling, or anyone who has clearly held same —relationship to the employee. Regarding death, the teacher's immediate family shall include: spouse, children, father, mother, brother, sister, in-laws, aunts, uncles, nieces, nephews, grandparents, grandchildren, or other persons who have assumed similar positions, regardless of residence.
- 4. The previously accumulated sick leave of a teacher new to the Wynford Local School District who has been separated from public service shall be placed to his/her credit upon his/her employment with the Board, provided that such employment takes place within ten years of the date of the last termination from public service. A teacher who transfers from another school district, or other public agency to the Wynford School District shall be credited with the unused balance of his/her accumulated sick leave up to the maximum of the sick leave accumulation permitted by the Board.
- Notification of a teacher's intent to use sick leave shall be communicated by telephone
 or text to the appropriate administrator and, on return to school, said sick leave shall
 be processed through Employee Kiosk.
- Sick leave shall not be charged for days on which schools are not in session due to
 calamity, disease, epidemic, hazardous weather conditions, damage to school building,
 or other temporary circumstances due to utility failure rendering the school building

unfit for school use.

- Sick Leave Transfer: In the event that the Association President and Superintendent agree that a bargaining unit member who has a serious illness or injury needs additional sick leave, bargaining unit members can directly contribute unused, accumulated sick leave to the ill or injured member. However, the maximum sick leave contributed to the employee from all the other employees shall not exceed sixty (60) days and will be deducted from the contributing employees' accumulated sick leave. Sick leave that has been donated to a bargaining unit member will be deleted from that bargaining unit member's accumulated sick leave at the conclusion of the school year in which the donations were made. In the event that a bargaining member retires before the end of the school year, donated days may not be used in the calculation of severance payments. Application of this provision shall be on a case-by-case basis by the committee; bargaining unit members are limited to one (1) approved request per fiscal year.
- Adoption Leave/Foster Care: Sick leave may be used for the adoption or foster placement of a child.

D. MATERNITY/PATERNITY LEAVE

Leave Privileges: In addition to the provisions of sick leave provided in Section C, a
teacher who is pregnant, shall, upon request, be granted a leave of absence without
pay for maternity/paternity reasons. Such leave shall begin at a time between the
onset of pregnancy and the delivery of the child, and to continue up to one (1) year.
This leave period may be extended upon application for such extension.

If the teacher so elects, maternity/paternity leave may begin when the sick leave expires or is terminated, if applicable.

2. Application for Maternity/Paternity Leave

Notice of leave for the purpose of maternity/paternity leave shall state in writing:

- a. expected date of birth
- b. date requested leave is to commence
- c. date teacher expects to return to service.
- Time Period for Filing Application: Application for maternity/paternity leave should be made ten (10) days, if possible, prior to the requested beginning of maternity/paternity leave or extension of same.
- 4. Benefits While on Leave: Sick leave shall not accrue during maternity/paternity leave.

Teachers on maternity/paternity leave may continue to participate in employee Board paid group benefits provided they furnish the Treasurer with the necessary premium payments in advance of when they are due. Since maternity/paternity leave is without pay, the Board paid group benefits stated herein do not apply to the State Teachers Retirement System.

5. <u>Reinstatement:</u> Upon return from approved maternity/paternity leave, the teacher shall be entitled to reinstatement to a position for which certification/licensure is held. If the said position has been abolished, the returning staff member shall be appointed to a position for which he/she is certified/licensed to teach.

E. LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- Upon written request, a teacher shall be granted a leave of absence without pay
 for illness or other disability and may be granted such leave for educational,
 professional, or other purposes. Such leave shall be for a maximum of one (1)
 consecutive school year. Upon subsequent request, such leave may be renewed.
- A written application must be made to the Superintendent on the appropriate Leave
 of Absence form at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the effective date of the
 leave. This requirement shall be waived in cases of emergency.
- 3. Members of the bargaining unit who take any leave under this section shall be eligible to continue in Board provided insurance plans by paying the regular premiums to the Treasurer prior to the due date. The employee is ineligible for the HSA Board contributions as outlined in Article VIII, D. 1. b. and the insurance optout stipend as outlined in Article VIII, D. 7.
- 4. At the expiration of the approved leave, the teacher shall resume the contract status which he/she held prior to such leave. The returning staff member may be granted his/her position held prior to the leave if the position is still in existence. If the said position has been abolished, the returning staff member shall be appointed to a position for which he/she is certified/licensed to teach.

F. MILITARY LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Military leave shall be granted in accordance with Section 3319.14 of the Revised Code of Ohio.

G. COURT LEAVE

When a teacher's presence is required in a court of law for jury duty or as a result of a subpoena during a contracted day, the teacher shall be paid his/her regular salary. Such leave

shall not be deducted from any other type of leave. Court leave does not pertain to that employee who brings an action against the Board of Education. Documentation of the request to appear, or the need to appear in a court of law, shall be provided when requested by the administration.

H. ASSAULT LEAVE

- In accordance with the provisions of Section 3319.143 of the Ohio Revised Code, the Board shall grant assault leave to employees absent due to physical inability to work due to an assault while engaged in school-related activities, on or off school premises, before, during, or after school hours.
- If the Superintendent and Association mutually agree an employee is injured and
 is unable to work due to the threat of an assault, the employee may avail
 him/herself of assault leave consistent with the terms of this article.
- An employee who is eligible for assault leave will be paid his/her full schedule compensation for the period of absence up to a maximum of twenty-five (25) days.
- 4. The employee shall furnish to the Superintendent a written, signed statement describing the circumstances and events surrounding the assault, including the location, date, and time of the assault, plus names and addresses of witnesses, if known.
- The employee shall furnish a written, signed statement to the Superintendent from a licensed medical doctor as to the nature of the physical incapacity, its possible duration, and the need to be absent from duty.
- Assault leave shall not be charged against personal leave or sick leave earned or earnable by the employee.

I. FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE

- Notwithstanding other provisions of this Agreement, the Board agrees to abide by the provisions of the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993. The parties to this Agreement agree that all benefits guaranteed by the Act will be provided to eligible employees covered by this Agreement.
- Any alleged violations of the Act may be processed through the grievance
 procedure contained herein; however, if an employee seeks enforcement of FMLA
 through a regulatory agency or the employee may no longer pursue his/her
 grievance.

Leave Provisions

- a. Each employee who meets the specified circumstances shall be granted upon request up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave per year for serious health condition of the employee or to care for a new child or a sick child, parent, or spouse. Such leave may be taken for the care of a newly adopted or newly placed foster child, as well as a newborn child.
- b. Any leave beyond 12 weeks in a year for these combined purposes may be granted pursuant to the other leave provisions of this Agreement.
- c. Eligible employees may choose to substitute paid or unpaid leave granted by other provisions of this Agreement for all or part of the unpaid leave granted under this article.
- d. The employee shall give the Board thirty days' notice when need for the leave is foreseeable; otherwise, the notice shall be given as soon as possible. The employee's notice shall specify family leave.
- e. When medically necessary, leave may be taken intermittently.

4. Protection of Employment

- a. The Board shall return the employee taking a leave under this article to the same position he/she occupied prior to the leave.
- b. The taking of a leave under this article shall not result in the loss of any employment benefit accrued prior to the date the leave commenced.

5. Insurance Continuation

During the leave, for up to 12 weeks per 12 month period, the Board shall continue to pay the contribution it makes for a teacher on the payroll to continue participation in the district's health insurance plans.

Twelve Month Period

Twelve month period means a rolling 12 month period measured backward from the date leave is taken and continuous with each additional leave day taken.

- If any part of this provision conflicts with federal law, rules or regulations, Article IX, Provisions Contrary to Law shall apply.
- 8. At the conclusion of this contract this Family and Medical Leave provision shall be

re-negotiated in its entirety.

ARTICLE IV - EVALUATION, CONTRACTS AND SENIORITY

A. EMPLOYMENT

The Board of Education shall initially employ the teachers of the schools, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent. The salary shall be in conformity with the negotiated and adopted salary schedule.

Duties beyond the regular classroom work of the school day shall be paid for in extra sums in accordance with the negotiated and adopted supplemental schedule.

B. TEACHER CONTRACTS

<u>Limited Contracts</u> - Limited regular teaching contracts shall be approved by the Board on the recommendation of the Superintendent. A limited contract will be for regular duties (not supplemental responsibilities) for a term not to exceed five years entered into between the Board and a teacher who is not eligible for a continuing contract.

The minimum progression for the awarding of limited contracts to the eligible teachers is a one-year contract the first year of employment, a second one-year contract upon successful completion and recommendation for renewal of the first one-year contract, and a two- to five-year contract upon successful completion and recommendation for renewal of the second one-year contract.

<u>Extended Limited Contract</u> - Extended limited contracts shall be a contract entered into between the Board and a teacher who is eligible for a continuing contract but is granted only limited contract as expressly authorized by the Ohio Revised Code.

No member shall have his/her limited contract or extended/limited contract non-renewed after 4 years of employment without "just cause."

<u>Continuing Contract</u> — Continuing contract status shall be awarded to those staff members who become eligible through certification/licensure and service requirements established by Ohio Revised Code, 3319.08 which states the following requirements must be met to attain continuing contract status:

- For teachers initially licensed prior to January 1, 2011:
 - a. hold a professional, permanent, or life certificate (issued under prior law); or a professional, senior professional, or lead professional educator license, and

- b. has completed either of the following:
 - 1) if a Master's degree was held at the time of initially receiving a certificate or license, six (6) semester hours of graduate coursework in an area of licensure or in an area related to the teaching field since the initial issuance of the certificate or license, or
 - 2) if no Master's degree was held at the time of initially receiving a certificate or license, thirty (30) semester hours of graduate coursework in an area of licensure or in an area related to the teaching field since the initial issuance of the certificate or license.
- For teachers initially licensed after January 1, 2011:
 - a. hold a professional, senior professional, or lead professional educator license;
 - b. has held an educator's license for at least seven (7) years; and
 - c. has completed either of the following:
 - if a Master's degree was held at the time of initially receiving a teacher's certificate under former law or an educator's license, six
 (6) semester hours of graduate coursework in an area of licensure or in an area related to the teaching field since the initial issuance of the certificate or license; or
 - 2) if no Master's degree was held at the time of initially receiving an educator license, thirty (30) semester hours of graduate coursework in an area of licensure or in an area related to the teaching field since the initial issuance of that license.
 - d. has taught within the Wynford Local Schools for three of the last five years. For those individuals who have, prior to their employment within the district, attained continuing contract status in some other district, continuing contract status begins after only two years of service within the district, and may begin at some sooner date if the superintendent of schools so recommends.

To be considered for continuing contract, the employees must meet all the following requirements:

1. Prior to September 15, the employee who wants to be considered for continuing

contract in that school year must notify the Superintendent in writing, and the employee will be subject to the formal evaluation procedure.

After May 1 upon reaching eligibility for a continuing contract, the teacher shall
apply to the Superintendent to be considered for a continuing contract fifteen (15)
days prior to the next regular Board meeting. The Board will make a decision at its
next regular Board meeting provided the application is timely.

C. TEACHER EVALUATION POLICY

Legal References: ORC 3319.111; 3319.112; 3319.58

Legislative Reference: Am. Sub. HB 153 (September 29, 2011); Sub. SB 316

(September 24, 2012)

The Board of Education (Board) of Wynford Local School District (District) adopts the following teacher evaluation policy in accordance with the standards-based statewide teacher evaluation framework adopted by the State Board of Education in November 2011. The Board acknowledges that this teacher evaluation policy aligns with the *Standards for the Teaching Profession* as set forth in State law.

The Board directs the Superintendent to implement this policy in accordance with State law. The statutory requirements of the Ohio Revised Code this policy prevail over any conflicting provisions of a collective bargaining agreement entered into on or after September 24, 2012.

DEFINITIONS

- Teachers: This policy applies to District employees who meet one of the following categories:
 - a. A teacher working under a license issued under Ohio Revised Code (ORC) Sections 3319.22, 3319.26, 3319.222 or 3319.226 who spends at least 50% of his/her time providing content-related student instruction; or
 - A teacher working under a permanent certificate issued under ORC
 3319.222 as existed prior to September 2003 who spends at least 50% of his/her time providing content-related student instruction; or
 - A teacher working under a permanent certificate issued under ORC 3319.222 as it existed prior to September 2006 who spends at least 50% of his/her time providing content-related student instruction; or
 - d. A teacher working under a permit issued under ORC 3319.301 who spends at least 50% of his/her time providing content-related student instruction.

- Electronic Teacher and Principal Evaluation System (eTPES): The electronic system
 used by the district to report to ODE aggregate final summative teacher evaluation
 ratings.
- 3. Evaluation Cycle: The period of time for the completion of evaluation procedure. The evaluation cycle is completed when student growth measures resulting from assessments that were administered in the previous school year are combined with the teacher performance ratings resulting from performance assessments that are conducted for the current school year to assign an evaluation rating.
- Evaluation Factors: The multiple measures that are required by law to be used in the teacher evaluation procedure. The three factors are Student Growth Measures (35%), Teacher Performance (50%), and Peer Evaluation (15%).
- 5. Evaluation Instrument: The forms used by the teacher's evaluator are located in Appendices C-1 C-2 to this agreement.
- 6. Evaluation Rating: The final summative evaluation level that is assigned to a teacher based on evaluations that are conducted pursuant to the terms of this agreement. The evaluation rating is assigned at the conclusion of the evaluation cycle when the teacher performance rating is combined with the results of student growth measures. Each completed evaluation shall result in the assignment of one of the following evaluation ratings to the teacher: Accomplished, Skilled, Developing, or Ineffective.
- 7. Evidence: Information provided to the credentialed evaluator, including but not limited to student information affecting educational progress, student interest or learning style surveys, newsletters, classroom rules, lesson plans, portfolios, summative assessments, informal observations, and student work samples.
 - a. <u>Informal observation:</u> any actions witnessed by evaluator that are pertinent to a teacher's evaluation outside of the planned formal observation during the school day or school sanctioned events
 - Summative observation: the total evaluation that includes evaluation results, student scores (SGM), and anything that is part of that bargained agreement
- Ohio Teacher Evaluation System (OTES): The teacher evaluation system that is codified under sections 3319.111 and 3319.112 of the Ohio Revised Code.
- Peer Review Evaluation: Method of teacher evaluation permitted under statutory revision that permits licensed educators to evaluate the instructional performance of fellow teachers.
- 10. Poorly Performing Teacher: A teacher who continues to receive an overall summative

rating of ineffective after receiving an ineffective rating for a period of no less than two out of three years, and who takes the written examinations required pursuant to section 3319.58 of the Ohio Revised Code, and who completes a remediation and/or improvement plan during the subsequent school year.

- 11. Remediation Plan: A written plan which shall be collaboratively put into place with the teacher and the assigned credentialed evaluator, in order to directly address any performance deficiencies cited in the evidence that is gathered during walkthroughs and formal observations.
- 12. Shared Attribution: The practice of assigning student(s) growth results to a group of appropriately licensed educators who consistently meet to collaboratively plan and provide instruction and/or intervention for a student or defined group of students on a specific topic and/or grade level and which may or may not be reported in the teacher-student data linkage system.
- 13. Student Growth Measure (SGM): A method for determining how much academic progress students are making by measuring growth between two points in time. Ohio recognizes three types: (1) value added; (2) those based on state- approved vendor assessments; and (3) locally-determined measures.
- 14. Student Learning Objective (SLO): A measurable academic growth target that a teacher sets at the beginning of the course/term for all students or for subgroups of students to be achieved by completion of an established interval based upon baseline data gathered at the beginning of the course. All A1 teachers will not be required to complete an SLO. Any teacher that is not an A1 classification will only be required to create and complete one SLO per academic year. The SLO must be in an area in which the teacher is certified and meets all three of the guidelines listed below in number 15 (Teacher of Record).

Teacher Classifications	Definition:	
A1	Teacher instructs value- added subjects exclusively	
A2	Teacher instruct value- added courses, but not exclusively	
В	Approved vendor assessment teacher-level data available	
С	No teacher-level value- added or approved vendor assessment data available	

14. Teacher of Record: A Teacher who

- a. Is responsible for assigning the grade to the student, and
- Is required to have the proper certification and/or licensure to teach the particular subject/grade level for which he/she has been designated "teacher(s) of record", and
- c. Is responsible for a minimum of fifty percent (50%) of a student's scheduled instructional time within a given subject or course.
- 15. Teacher performance: The assessment of a teacher's performance, resulting in a performance rating. As an evaluation factor, the teacher performance dimension is based on direct observations of a teacher's practice (including materials and other instructional artifacts) and walkthroughs that are performed by a credentialed evaluator. Teachers performance results are reported as a teacher performance rating that may be coded as "1" indicating lowest performance to "4" indicating highest performance.
- 16. Teacher-Student Data Linkage (TSDL): The process of connecting the teacher(s) of record [based upon above definition] to a student and/or defined group of students' growth scores for the purpose of attributing student growth to the teacher of record.
- 17. Value-Added: Refers to the Education Value-Added Assessment System (EVAAS) value-added model(s) provided by SAS, Inc. which calculates a measure of student growth at the district and school levels based on student scores.

D. College Credit Plus Language:

Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 3365 et seq., the District shall participate in the College Credit Plus (CCP) program and shall offer college level courses/classes/programs (courses) to students in grades 7 through 12 in accordance with the following provisions:

a. The instructional preparation for and teaching of courses offered through the CCP program shall be deemed bargaining unit work and shall be offered to bargaining unit members in accordance with the vacancy/posting/teacher transfer provisions of Article VI B & C of this Agreement. If no bargaining unit member is properly credentialed to teach the course, no bargaining unit member chooses to participate in the CCP program, or the student(s) choose to participate in CCP off campus, the Board may arrange for such courses to be taught by non-bargaining unit members. Prior to offering in-District positions outside of the bargaining unit, the Board must first seek volunteers who would be willing to become properly credentialed up to nine credit hours per contractual year. If there is a volunteer, the Board shall provide all

- necessary professional development leave and reimburse the bargaining unit member for all costs associated with the attainment of the appropriate credential(s).
- b. No non-credentialed bargaining unit member shall be required to participate in the CCP program.
- c. No evaluation conducted by an institution of higher education (IHE) will be utilized in the District evaluation of a bargaining unit member. However, he/she may provide information from the IHE evaluation as evidence of competencies in his/her District evaluation. Any evaluation performed by the IHE shall be kept separate from the employee's personnel file, unless inclusion is requested by the member in writing. No employee shall be terminated, non-renewed, or otherwise disciplined based upon the results of the IHE evaluation.
- d. No student data collected in conjunction with CCP course offerings shall be used in the calculation of a teacher's Student Growth Measure or any other student performance measure used in the evaluation of a teacher, nor a School Counselor's Metric of Student Outcomes.
- e. Prior to the beginning of each course, all bargaining unit members who participate in the CCP program shall be provided up to (3) in-service days to visit the participating IHE to engage in planning with the cooperating college instructor. The bargaining unit member shall be paid his/her per diem rate of pay for the in-service day if it occurs on a non-contractual day and will be provided professional leave if it occurs on a contractual day. In addition to the applicable leave, the District shall reimburse the bargaining unit member for all (mileage).
- f. No bargaining unit position shall be eliminated or reduced, and no bargaining unit member shall be displaced as a result of the District's participation in the CCP program.
- g. Each CCP course's class size shall be governed by the class size limits of this Collective Bargaining Agreement or the IHE requirements, whichever is lower.
- h. Should the District deliver a CCP course electronically to other sites (i.e. video conference, interactive TV, etc.), the District shall require that a licensed educator be present at every site, in the room with the students receiving instruction.
- The District shall adhere to the Ohio Revised Code, Ohio Administrative Code, ODE and ODHE guidelines regarding College Credit Plus requirements however, the terms of this Contract shall prevail with regard to bargaining unit member rights and responsibilities when participating in the program.

PUBLIC RECORD REQUEST

All evaluation documents are subject to public records requests. The Wynford Local Schools will implement Option 3 of the three options provided by the Ohio Department of Education in regards to public record requests. This option stipulates that there are no minimum forms required, that the uploading of specific forms to the OTES website does not apply, and that none of the OTES/OPES forms will be displayed on the OTES/OPES website.

ASSIGNING AN EFFECTIVENESS RATING

Each evaluation will result in an effectiveness rating of "Accomplished," "Skilled," "Developing," or "Ineffective." An effectiveness rating is based on the following three categories: 1) Teacher Performance; 2) Student Growth Measures; and 3) Peer Review. 50% of the evaluation will be attributed to teacher performance, 35% will be attributed to multiple measures of student growth, and 15% attributed to peer review.

Teacher Performance and Student Growth Measures ratings shall be combined to reach the summative teacher effectiveness rating. The Evaluation Matrix is attached hereto as Exhibit A and incorporated herein.

The Board shall annually submit to the Ohio Department of Education (ODE), in accordance with ODE guidelines, the number of teachers assigned an effectiveness rating, aggregated by the teacher preparation programs from which, and the years in which, the teachers graduated.

CALCULATING TEACHER PERFORMANCE

Teacher performance assessments shall be based solely on the evidence provided by the teacher, on the formal observations of the teacher by the teacher's assigned evaluator, and the walkthroughs that are set forth in this agreement. No misleading, inaccurate, or undocumented information may become part of a teacher's performance assessment. All results and conclusions of performance, assessments shall be documented and supported by evidence collected by the evaluator during documented walkthroughs, formal observations, and pre, post, and summative conferences.

A teacher may provide evidence to the credentialed evaluator, including but not limited to the definition "7. Evidence" as found in Definition section.

Teacher Performance is evaluated during the two cycles of formal observations and periodic classroom walkthroughs. 50% of the effectiveness rating will be attributed to Teacher Performance through a holistic process based upon the following *Ohio Standards for the Teaching Profession* and training for credentialed evaluators:

- Understanding Student Learning and Development and Respecting the Diversity of the Students they Teach;
- 2. Understanding the Content Area for which they have Instructional Responsibility;
- Understanding and Using Varied Assessment to Inform Instruction, Evaluate and Ensure Student Learning;
- Planning and Delivering Effective Instruction that Advances Individual Student Learning;
- Creating Learning Environments that Promote High Levels of Learning and Student Achievement;
- Collaborating and Communicating with Students, Parents, Other Educators, District Administrators and the Community to Support Student Learning; and
- 7. Assuming Responsibility for Professional Growth, Performance and Involvement.

The Superintendent/designee shall select or develop, in consultation with teachers, evaluation tools to be used in calculating the Teacher Performance 50%, which must be aligned to the *Ohio Standards for the Teaching Profession* and the Ohio Teacher Evaluation System Performance Rubric.

An OTES Certified District Administrator shall be the primary evaluator. If requested by the principal or teacher being evaluated, upon mutual consent, the second evaluation may be conducted by any qualified, identified evaluator.

Prior to the evaluation being placed in the employee's personnel file, a post observation conference shall be conducted. The evidence as described above shall be considered in the post observation conference and changes made to the evaluation, where appropriate. Prior to final submission of information into eTPES, a summative conference will be held at which time the teacher may submit additional evidence by May 10th.

After the post conference is held, the teacher shall receive a written copy of the evaluation. Both the teacher and the evaluator shall sign and date the evaluation form. The teacher, by affixing his/her signature to the form indicates only that he/she has received and read such form and such signature does not indicate that he/she concurs with the evaluation, comments or ratings. The teacher has the right to submit comments or a rebuttal to the evaluation.

The OTES Rubric will be used for Teacher Performance. See Appendix C-

DUE PROCESS

A. Teachers who disagree and provide documented evidence which supports errors with SGM, performance ratings, and/or the summative evaluation rating shall be permitted to request a different credentialed evaluator. Such requests shall be documented and honored by the district.

- B. Failure by the district to adhere to any timeline or condition established in this agreement shall render the evaluation, including the summative rating, void. Such errors shall automatically require re-employment of the teacher under the appropriate contract which they are otherwise eligible to receive under the collective bargaining agreement. (ORC 3319.11 OTES guidelines)
- C. Any violation of either procedural or substantive due process shall automatically require re-employment of the teacher under appropriate contract which they are otherwise eligible to receive under the collective bargaining agreement.
- D. If an employee believes the evaluator has violated the procedure established in this Article or that the evaluator's judgment or conclusion is arbitrary, capricious, or unreasonable, the employee may file a grievance within the timelines as defined in Article II, of the employee's receipt of the signed and final version of the written evaluation for the particular school year or portion of a school year.

3. CALCULATING STUDENT GROWTH MEASURES

For purposes of the Ohio Teacher Evaluation System (OTES), "student growth" means the change in student achievement for an individual student between two or more points in time. This component of the evaluation includes some combination of the following:

1) Teacher-level Value-Added Data; 2) ODE-Approved Assessments; and/or 3) Locally-determined Measures. Student academic growth will comprise 35% of the teacher evaluation.

- Teacher-level Value-Added: "Value-Added" refers to the value-added methodology provided by ODE. Where value-added data for grades 4-8 exists, value-added data must be measure used in calculating student growth.
- 2. ODE Approved List of Assessments: Assessments, if utilized by the district, must be included as one of the multiple measures of student growth. Assessments utilized must be included when calculating the percentage (35%) attributed to student growth measures. The Superintendent/designee, in consultation with teachers and subject to Board approval, will utilize the assessments on the approved list as he/she deems necessary and appropriate.
- 3. <u>Locally-determined Measures</u>: For courses of instruction in which neither teacher level value-added data nor ODE-approved assessments are available, the Superintendent/designee, in consultation with teachers and subject to Board approval, shall establish a process in accordance with ODE guidance to create Student Learning Objectives (SLOs) to measure student growth in the courses of instruction.

In those classes where value added data is available, student growth will be calculated

solely using value added data. In those classes where value-added data is not available but data from ODE approved vendors is available, student growth will be calculated by data from the ODE approved vendor. Where value added data and data from the approved list of assessments is not available for subject areas, Student Learning Objectives will be used to calculate growth.

In the calculation for student academic growth, a student who has forty-five (45) or more excused and/or unexcused absences for the school year for a specific class will not be included.

Data from these multiple measures will be scored on five levels in accordance with ODE guidance and converted to a score in one of three levels of student growth: 1) "Above"; 2) "Expected"; and 3) "Below."

SLO Scoring Matrix Percentage of students that met or exceeded growth target	Descriptive rating	Numerical rating
90-100	Most Effective	5
80-89	Above Average	4
70-79	Average	3
60-69	Approaching Average	2
59 or less	Least Effective	1

Vendor SLO Scoring Matrix Percentile of Growth	Descriptive rating	Numerical rating
81-99	Most Effective	5
61-80	Above Average	4
41-60	Average	3
21-40	Approaching Average	2
1-20	Least Effective	1

^{***} Chart to change dependent on vendor ***

PEER REVIEW EVALUATION

Peer review evaluation will comprise 15% of the overall teacher evaluation. The instrument used for peer review evaluation will be limited solely to the list of approved instruments as provided by the Ohio Department of Education.

EVALUATION TIMELINE

District administrators shall conduct an evaluation of each teacher subject to this policy based on previous summative rating. Each evaluation shall include: 1) Two (2) cycles of formal observations of at least thirty (30) minutes each and including a pre- and post-conference; and 2) Periodic classroom walkthroughs by the evaluator. All teacher evaluations shall be completed by the first day of May and each teacher subject to this policy shall be provided with a written copy of the evaluation results by the tenth day of May.

For those teachers who are on limited or extended limited contracts pursuant to ORC 3319.11 and who are under consideration for nonrenewal, one evaluation consisting of at least three formal observations must be conducted annually by May 1st. Each teacher on a limited or extended limited contract shall be provided with a written copy of the evaluation results by May 10th.

- 1. Observations must be scheduled at least one week apart
- 2. More than two observations may be used for an evaluation
- 3. Both the teacher and the evaluator must sign the Teacher Observation Form, indicating the time and date of the observation
- 4. Informal observations by the evaluator, obtained during the school day, and/or relating to the day-to-day function of the school, may be used in the evaluation. Information obtained from the informal observations must be documented and reported to the teacher within 10 working days.
- 5. No evaluation shall be conducted the day preceding or following a holiday or a planned break or on a day when the regularly scheduled day has been shortened
- 6. A teacher or administrator may request an evaluation at any time
- An OTES Certified District Administrator shall be the primary evaluator. If requested
 by the principal or the teacher being evaluated, the second evaluation may be conducted
 by any of three qualified persons as described in ORC 3319.22.
- 8. Prior to the evaluation being placed in the employee's personnel file, a postobservation conference shall be conducted
- 9. After the post-observation conference is held, the teacher shall receive a written copy of the evaluation. Both the teacher and evaluator shall sign and date the evaluation form. The teacher, by affixing his/her signature to the form indicates only that he/she has received and read such form and such signature does not indicate that he/she concurs with the valuation, comments, and ratings. The teacher has a right to submit comments as a rebuttal to the evaluation.
- 10. Provided sufficient advance notice is given to the evaluator, a teacher may request that an observation take place on a specific day or at a specific time. Further an evaluator will make every effort to perform the observation on the agreed date. Should an emergency occur and the evaluator is unable to attend on the agreed date, then the teacher's request for a particular time and place will be mutually agreed upon.

- 11. On the 2nd year, the Board shall evaluate each teacher assigned an evaluation rating of "skilled" on the teacher's most recent evaluation conducted under this article. The evaluation shall be completed by May 1st of the applicable school year, and the teacher shall receive a written report of the results of the evaluation by the tenth day of May of that school year.
- On the 3rd year, the Board shall evaluate each teacher assigned an evaluation rating of "accomplished" on the teacher's most recent evaluation conducted under this article. The evaluation shall be completed by May 1st of the applicable school year and the teacher shall receive a written report of the results of the evaluation by May 10th of that school year.
- 13. Except as set forth in subsection (a) below, in determining comparable evaluations, a teacher's best evaluation over the last two years shall be utilized. Comparable evaluations shall be defined as follows:
 - a. Any bargaining unit member who is rated ineffective for the last two (2) consecutive years, shall be comparable to one another;
 - b. Any bargaining unit member who is rated ineffective, but only one (1) year, shall be comparable to one another;
 - c. Any bargaining unit member who is rated developing or skilled shall be comparable to one another, unless no bargaining unit member is rated developing, in which case move on to (d);
 - d. Any bargaining unit member who is rated accomplished or skilled shall be considered comparable to one another.

Within each of the items (a), (b), (c), and (d), the evaluations shall be considered comparable under ORC 3319.17 such that reductions shall be made in such a manner that the persons in those areas having the least seniority will be the first to be suspended. The limited contract shall be suspended before continuing contracts.

CREDENTIALED EVALUATORS

The Board will annually adopt a list of approved credentialed evaluators. Such list will be comprised of only Wynford employees. Each teacher evaluation conducted under this policy shall be conducted by a person: 1) who is eligible to be an evaluator in accordance with ORC 3319.111(D); and 2) who holds a credential established by ODE for being an evaluator. Every evaluator must complete state- sponsored evaluation training and is required to pass an online credentialing assessment.

PROFESSIONAL GROWTH AND IMPROVEMENT PLANS

Teachers must develop professional growth or improvement plans based on the Evaluation Matrix. Teachers who meet Above-Expected levels of student growth must develop a

professional growth plan and choose their credentialed evaluator for the evaluation cycle from the Board-approved list. The professional growth plan shall include the following components:

- 1. The growth plan can be self-directed or collaborative
- The growth plan should be individualized to the needs of the teacher
- The growth plan must specifically relate to areas of refinement identified in the teacher's evaluation
- Professional development opportunities and support for the teacher will be provided by providing resources

Teachers who meet Expected levels of student growth must develop a professional growth plan collaboratively with a credentialed evaluator for the evaluation cycle from the Board-approved list. The teacher will have input on the selection of a credentialed evaluator for the evaluation cycle. The professional growth plan shall include the following components:

- The growth plan can be self-directed or collaborative
- The growth plan should be individualized to the needs of the teacher
- The growth plan must specifically relate to areas of refinement identified in the teacher's evaluation
- Professional development opportunities and support for the teacher will be provided by providing resources

Teachers who have a summative rating of ineffective must comply with an improvement plan developed by the credentialed evaluator assigned by the Superintendent/designee for the evaluation cycle from the Board-approved list. The improvement plan shall include the following components:

- The improvement plan can be self-directed or collaborative
- The improvement plan should be individualized to the needs of the teacher
- The improvement plan must specifically relate to areas of refinement identified in the teacher's evaluation
- Professional development opportunities and support for the teacher will be provided by providing resources

TESTING FOR TEACHERS IN CORE SUBJECT AREAS

Beginning with the 2015-16 school year, teachers who teach in a "core subject area" are required to register for and take all written examinations of content knowledge selected by ODE if the teacher has received an effectiveness rating of "Ineffective" on evaluations for two of the three most recent school years. "Core subject area" means reading and English language arts, mathematics, science, foreign language, government, economics, fine arts, history, and geography.

RETENTION, PROMOTION, AND REMOVAL DECISIONS

The Board adopts the following procedures to be used by district administrators in making retention, promotion, and removal decisions:

The evaluation procedure contained in this agreement shall not be used in any decision concerning the retention, promotion, removal, reduction, or recall of any teacher until three formal observations are completed during a school year.

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

The Board's plan for the allocation of financial resources to support professional development is as follows:

<u>Upon recommendations from the OTES, SGM and Labor Management Committee, financial resources will be allocated to support professional development.</u>

OTES COMMITTEE

- Committee members shall serve the term of the collective bargaining agreement.
- Committee members shall be representative of elementary, middle school, secondary, and specialty areas (e.g. music, art, special education) and programs (e.g. career tech) within the district.
- The committee shall be chaired jointly by a committee member from the association and a committee member appointed by the board.
- 4. Members of the committee shall receive training in all aspects of OTES, the state adopted evaluation framework, the standards for the teaching profession, teacher of record, shared attribution, and teacher-student data linkage prior to service on the committee. The cost, if any, shall be borne by the board.
- The committee shall establish by mutual agreement a meeting calendar, tasks for the committee to complete, and timelines for the completion of specific tasks.
- Committee agendas shall be developed jointly by the co-chairpersons of the committee.
- All decisions of the committee shall be achieved by consensus.
- Minutes of meetings shall be distributed in a timely manner to committee members, association President, and district Superintendent.

- Any committee work performed outside of the contractual work day shall be paid at a rate of \$25.00 per hour.
- The committee shall be responsible for jointly developing, reviewing, and recommending the policy, procedures, and processes, including the evaluation instrument, for teacher evaluation.
- The committee shall be responsible for recommending whether an employee is considered to be under the OTES evaluation procedure or non-OTES evaluation procedure.
- The committee shall not have the authority to negotiate wages, hours, or terms and conditions of employment.
- 13. The board and the association shall bargain during regular contract negotiations all elements of the teacher evaluation procedure that are not expressly prohibited subjects of bargaining, and these negotiations shall be satisfactorily completed prior to the implementation of the evaluation procedure or prior to any modification or amendment of same. Any agreement that is achieved through said negotiations shall be subject to ratification by both parties.
- 14. The board shall amend its evaluation policy to conform to the terms of this agreement.
- 15. If either party wishes to consider any change or revision to the evaluation procedure or process, including the evaluation instrument, during the term of this agreement, it shall discuss the matter with the committee. If the discussion results in a recommendation by the committee to change or revise the evaluation procedure or process, including the evaluation instrument, during the term of the agreement, then said recommendation shall be subject to ratification by the board and the association.
- 16. In the event of legislative action by the Ohio General Assembly that impacts in any way on this topic, the parties to this agreement shall discuss this topic to determine whether adjustments are appropriate during the term of this agreement. The implications of changes made to the Ohio Revised Code regarding evaluation may be bargained without opening the entire negotiated agreement.

STUDENT GROWTH MEASURES (SGMs) COMMITTEE

The association and the board agree to establish a standing joint committee for the sole purpose of assessing, reviewing, and approving the many facets of SGMs and providing professional development on SGMs for the employees of Wynford Local Schools.

- 1. The committee shall be comprised of five (5) association members from the elementary school and six (6) association members from the junior/high school appointed by the association president, and an administrator from each school building appointed by the superintendent. Two student growth measure committees will be established. The SGM committee representing the elementary building will be composed of one teacher from grades K-2, one teacher from grades 3-4, one teacher from grades 5-6, one teacher from special education and one teacher from specialty areas. The high school SGM committee will comprise of one teacher from each area: English, social studies, math, science, special education, and one specialty area.
 - The terms of association members on the committee shall be for a period of the term of the collective bargaining agreement.
- 3. The committee shall be chaired jointly by a committee member from the association and a committee member from administration.
- 4. Members of the committee shall receive training on the writing of student learning objectives (SLOs), value-added (including, but not limited to, ODE SGM trainings, teacher of record, shared attribution and teacher-student data linkage) prior to beginning their work, and any other training that may become necessary for the committee. (For example: when the district approves a new vendor assessment, all committee members and the bargaining unit shall be trained on the new system and SGM application). The cost, if any, shall be borne by the board.
- The committee shall establish by mutual agreement a meeting calendar, tasks for the committee to complete, and timelines for the completion of specific tasks.
- 6. Committee agendas shall be developed jointly by the co-chairs of the committee.
- At the initial meeting, the committee shall develop the ground rules by which the committee shall operate, review them at each meeting, and update them thereafter as needed.
- All decisions of the committee shall be evidenced-based and achieved by consensus.
- The SGM committee shall recommend the policies and procedures for the student growth portion of the evaluation procedures to the association and the board.
- The SGM committee shall not have the authority to negotiate wages, hours, or terms and conditions of employment.
- 11. The association and the board shall bargain as required in accordance with Ohio

Revised Code 4117.

12. The SGM committee shall define the five (5) levels that count towards the final summative rating of teacher effectiveness:

SLO Scoring Matrix Percentage of students that met or exceeded growth target	Descriptive rating	Numerical rating
90-100	Most effective	5
80-89	Above Average	4
70-79	Average	3
60-69	Approaching Average	2
59 or less	Least Effective	1

Vendor SLO Scoring Matrix Percentile of Growth	Descriptive rating	Numerical rating
81-99	Most Effective	5
61-80	Above Average	4
41-60	Average	3
21-40	Approaching Average	2
1-20	Least Effective	1

^{***} Chart may change dependent on vendor ***

13. Any committee work performed outside of the contractual work day shall be paid at a rate of \$25.00 per hour.

WALKTHROUGHS

- 1. A walkthrough is a formative assessment process that focuses on any of the following components resulting in a brief written note(s) or summary:
 - a. Evidence of planning;
 - b. Lesson delivery;
 - c. Differentiation;
 - d. Resources;
 - e. Classroom environment;
 - f. Student engagement;
 - g. Assessment; or
 - h. Any other component of the Standards for Ohio Educators and rubrics

approved for teacher evaluation.

- 2. The walkthrough shall consist of at least five (5) consecutive minutes.
- 3. The teacher shall be provided a copy of the walkthrough form, including all scripted and anecdotal documents relative to the walkthrough no later than two (2) work days following the walkthrough. At the request of the teacher, a formal debriefing shall occur upon receipt of the walkthrough form to discuss observations relative to the identified focus.

STUDENT GROWTH MEASURES (SGM)

- When utilizing vendor assessments to construct SGMs, all related materials shall be purchased, and all affected staff shall be trained on utilization and other considerations by [e.g. September 15]. The instructional staff shall be consulted in the purchase of vendor assessments.
- Student Attendance A teacher will exclude the SGMs attributed to any student evidencing (45) days or more of excused and/or unexcused absences from the classroom. It will be the responsibility of the local district to ensure attendance is correctly recorded as it relates to SGM calculations.
- Teachers on approved leave A teacher who has been approved for sick leave and/or the Federal Medical Leave Act for not less than nine (9) weeks shall not have the SGM portion for that school year used in a Final Summative Rating of Teacher Effectiveness.
- 4. Teacher who has transferred A teacher, who is transferred to a different position (e.g. subject, grade level), shall have an SGM score consisting of a minimum of three consecutive years of SGM data before any job action may be taken. Also, a teacher who has voluntarily transferred or who is involuntarily transferred for any purpose to meet the mandated Third Grade Reading Guarantee or another State or ESEA mandate, shall have accumulated a minimum of three consecutive years of SGM data before any job action may be taken on the basis of the SGM data.

TEACHER OF RECORD

Each teacher shall have the opportunity to review the students for whom they are identified as teacher of record and the attendance of students, as it relates to the SGM rating, prior to the district verifying the teacher's data and SGM rating in order to ensure accuracy in reporting. If the teacher believes either the teacher of record designation or the underlying student information is inaccurate, he/she shall notify the superintendent or his/her designee.

MENTOR TEACHER FOR TEACHERS ON ANY IMPROVEMENT PLAN

The district may provide teachers under a performance-driven remediation and/or SGM- driven improvement plan with a trained mentor who is not the credentialed evaluator.

The mentor teacher may be provided release time to allow for consultations and/or observations with the teacher.

E. CONTRACT NOTIFICATION

- If the evaluator or the Superintendent decides to recommend contract nonrenewal, denial of continuing contract or any other adverse personnel action, the employee shall be given notice at least five (5) days prior to any official Board action. Upon request, reasons will be given in writing.
- An employee shall be entitled to Association representation at any conference held during this procedure in which the employee will be advised of an impending adverse personnel action.

F. SENIORITY

- 1. Seniority shall mean the length of continuous employment in a bargaining unit position as follows:
 - Seniority shall begin to accrue from the first day worked in a bargaining unit position.
 - b. Seniority shall accrue for all time an employee is under contract except as specified in part 'c' below.
 - c. Time spent on an unpaid leave or layoff shall not contribute to the accrual of seniority but shall not constitute a break in seniority.
 - Employees shall accrue one (1) year of seniority for each contractual year worked.
 - No employee shall accrue more than one (1) year of seniority in any work year.
- 2. A tie in seniority shall occur when two (2) or more employees have the same amount of seniority credit as determined by the seniority list.

Ties in seniority shall be broken by the following method to determine

the most senior employee:

The employee with the first day worked; then

The employee with the earliest date of employment (date of hire); then

The employee with the earliest date of application; then

By administrative decision with reasons given in writing to the Association President, upon request.

- For reduction in force purposes only, employees employed under continuing contract shall have greater seniority than employees employed under limited contract.
- 4. Seniority shall be lost when an employee retires or resigns, is employed in a full-time non-bargaining unit position, or is discharged for cause.
- 5. The seniority list shall be posted annually, by November 1, of each work year. The Employer shall prepare and post on the designated bulletin board in each building/work site a seniority list indicating, by area of certification, license, or entry-level requirement, the first day worked, the date of Employer resolution to hire, and the contract status (limited or continuing) of each employee. Two (2) copies of said list shall be provided to the Union President on or before January 15 of each year.
 - a. The names and contractual status of employees on the seniority list shall appear in seniority rank order within areas of certification, license, or entrylevel requirement, with the name of the most senior employee appearing at the top of the listing and the name of the least senior employee appearing at the bottom of the listing.
 - b. The names of employees who are certified, licensed, or otherwise minimally qualified in more than one (1) area shall be included on the listing for all areas of certification, license, or entry-level requirement.
- 6. Each employee shall have a period of forty-five (45) days after posting of the seniority list in which to advise the Employer or its agents in writing of any inaccuracies which affect his/her seniority. The Employer or its agents shall investigate all reported inaccuracies and make such adjustments as may be in order and post the updated list immediately. No protest shall be considered after forty-five (45) days of the posting of the seniority list and the list shall be considered as final until the next posting.
- Seniority shall not be a basis for making retention decisions, except when

- making a decision between teachers who have comparable evaluations, as defined in this agreement.
- 8. Except as set forth in subsection (a) below, in determining comparable evaluations, a teacher's best evaluation over the last two years shall be utilized. Comparable evaluations shall be defined as follows:
 - a. Any bargaining unit member who is rated ineffective for the last two (2) consecutive years, shall be comparable to one another;
 - b. Any bargaining unit member who is rated ineffective, but only one (1) year, shall be comparable to one another;
 - Any bargaining unit member who is rated developing or skilled shall be comparable to one another, unless no bargaining unit member is rated developing, in which case move on to (d);
 - d. Any bargaining unit member who is rated accomplished or skilled shall be considered comparable to one another.

Within each of the items (a), (b), (c), and (d), the evaluations shall be considered comparable under ORC 3319.17 such that reductions shall be made in such a manner that the persons in those areas having the least seniority will be the first to be suspended. The limited contract shall be suspended before continuing contracts.

ARTICLE V - REDUCTION IN FORCE (RIF)

A. RIF

When by reason of decreased enrollment of pupils, return to duty of regular teachers after leaves of absence, financial reasons, or by reason of suspension of schools or territorial changes affecting the district, the Board may make a reasonable reduction. In making such reduction, the Board shall proceed to suspend contracts in accordance with the recommendation of the Superintendent who shall, within each teaching field affected, give preference to teachers on continuing contracts and to teachers who have greater seniority. Said reduction shall be in accordance with the provisions of this agreement.

B. NOTIFICATION OF ANTICIPATED RIF

If the Board determines a RIF may occur, the Superintendent shall notify the Association President, in writing, no later than April 15. Any RIF will be implemented prior to the beginning of the subsequent school year. The notification shall include the reason(s) for the RIF, the position(s) to be reduced, eliminated or not filled, the name(s) of the employees to be affected, and the effective date of the RIF.

C. PROCEDURES

- The number of persons affected by a reduction in force will be kept to a minimum by not employing replacements for employees who die, retire, resign, or take an approved leave of absence.
- The type of contract is the deciding factor. Continuing contract personnel would be listed in order of seniority followed by limited contract personnel in order of seniority. RIF would begin with the lowest seniority at the limited contract level.
- 3. To the extent that reductions are not achieved through attrition, the required reductions will be accomplished by suspension of contract. Suspension of contract shall mean that a teacher will be in an inactive status with the district.
 - 4. Seniority shall be determined as defined in Section E of Article IV.
 - Length of continuous service will not be interrupted or affected by an authorized leave of absence.
 - 6. Written notification (registered mail, certified mail or hand delivered in private) shall be given to all teachers whose contracts are to be suspended no later than May 1 prior to the year of implementation.
 - 7. The staff member lowest on the seniority list according to certification/licensure will be subject to the provisions of this policy.
 - 8. A seniority list will be available in each building office. This list will be by certification/licensure. Staff members working in more than one department will be placed in all areas of certification/licensure. In addition the Association President shall receive two (2) copies of the seniority list(s) by January 15 of each year.
 - 9. A teacher may bump another teacher with lower seniority if he/she holds proper certification/licensure at the time of RIF.

D. RECALL

- A teacher whose name appears on the Reduction in Force list shall be returned to active employment when a vacancy becomes available for which he or she is certified/licensed.
- 2. Teachers on the Reduction in Force list shall be returned to active employment to fill vacancies for which they are certified/licensed in order of seniority at the time of

their layoff.

- 3. In the event a vacancy(ies) becomes available, the Board shall recall the teacher to active employment status by giving written notice to the teacher. Said written notice shall be sent to the teacher's last known address by certified mail. It shall be the responsibility of each teacher to notify the Board of any change in address.
- 4. If a teacher fails to accept full-time active employment status within ten (10) calendar days from the date said notification was mailed in accordance with the above, said teacher shall forfeit their right to recall.
- A teacher on the Reduction in Force list shall, upon acceptance of the notification to resume active employment status, return to active employment status and will resume the contract status held at the time of the layoff.
- 6. A staff member will remain on the recall list for a maximum of two (2) years or until she/he asks to be removed.
- 7. Laid-off teachers shall be given the right to pay the total group premium for group life, hospitalization, and other group benefits for up to 18 months from the date of the layoff.
- Sick leave and seniority will be restored effective at the time of RIFing. No sick leave or seniority can be accumulated during the RIFed period except according to state statute.
- 9. Acceptance or rejection of employment as a short-term substitute (59 days or less) shall not constitute the basis for a Board challenge to a laid-off employee's entitlement to unemployment compensation. However, if the laid-off employee rejects any employment with the Board that would exceed 59 days, the Board may contest the unemployment compensation.

ARTICLE VI - TEACHING CONDITIONS

A. TEACHING ASSIGNMENT

1. The Superintendent has the right to assign consistent with the terms of this contract; however, all teachers shall retain their assignment from the previous year unless an assignment change occurs due to:

Job Posting/Bid Voluntary Transfer

Involuntary Transfer RIF

2. During June the Superintendent and Association shall meet to review any proposed reassignments and work out problems or differences. Following the resolution meeting(s) any teacher who is being reassigned shall be notified in writing fourteen (14) days prior to the first day of school for students of their assignment which shall indicate the building, subject(s) and grade level(s). It is understood that unexpected retirements, resignations or deaths after the designated date above might not be included in the reassignment meeting due to timing but would be subject to the posting procedure.

Any employee who is reassigned after July 10 shall be exempt from all statutory regulations that dictate that employees are to give notice of retirement prior to a designated date. The Board of Education will accept any resignation offered after a reassignment has been made.

B. POSTING

All certified and supplemental openings shall be emailed to each teacher and posted conspicuously on the bulletin board in each office near the teachers' mailboxes in every building during the school year. Such notices will be indelibly dated at the time of posting. Such notices shall be posted in the Board of Education office and shall be emailed to each teacher. Interested teachers shall apply within the stipulated deadline for application as indicated on the posting.

If no applications are received within ten (10) calendar days, two (2) full weeks when school is not in session, of date of posting the notice it will be assumed that there is no interest in the position among current teachers and the position may be filled from outside the system.

If a position becomes vacant on or after July 10, then the posting time shall be reduced to seven (7) calendar days.

If a position becomes vacant within two (2) weeks of the first teacher workday of the school year, then the posting requirement shall be waived.

A person hired to fill a posted position must possess all of the stated qualifications for the position. Current teachers having proper certification/licensure and meeting the stated qualifications, with consideration given for previous experience in the designated position, may apply for the posted position. The Board reserves the right to select the most qualified applicant for the position.

C. TRANSFER PROCEDURE

1. Definitions

- a. A transfer shall be defined as a change in assignment.
- A voluntary transfer shall be defined as an employee initiated reassignment.
- An involuntary transfer shall be defined as an Employer initiated reassignment of an employee.

2. Vacancy

A vacancy shall be defined as any position in the bargaining unit resulting from:

- a. An employee's leaving employment as a result of a termination, resignation, or death.
- b. An employee's non-renewal for just cause.
- c. An employee's transfer to another bargaining unit position.
- d. An employee's assuming a non-bargaining unit position.
- e. The creation of a new bargaining unit position.
- f. The Superintendent will be allowed the opportunity to assign or reassign personnel to meet current needs prior to the declaration of a vacancy.
- g. The Board shall not be obligated to fill all vacancies when such action is based on the needs of the district and does not impact terms and conditions of employment of remaining staff members.

3. Posting of a Vacancy Notice

- a. The vacancy notice shall be posted within five (5) workdays of the Board of Education's approval of the vacancy.
- b. The vacancy notice shall be posted openly on all employee bulletin boards, a copy sent to the Association president, and emailed to employees scheduled to work during the posting period.

- c. The vacancy notice shall include the position title, qualifications, licensing, and/or certification requirements; date of initial posting; and last date to apply for the position.
- The posting period shall be for ten (10) workdays.
- 4. <u>Voluntary Transfer</u>: Teachers may request a change of assignment in accordance with negotiated agreement on assignments and open positions and the following procedures:
 - a. Change of assignment requests shall refer to:
 - 1) Change in building
 - 2) Change of year/level
 - Change of subject
 - b. Voluntary transfer requests may be initiated by teachers using the following guidelines:
 - A Voluntary Transfer Request Form shall be completed and submitted to the office of the Superintendent by April 15 prior to the school year in which the transfer would occur.
 - Voluntary transfers will be considered if a vacancy exists or becomes available.
 - Persons applying for a transfer will be interviewed for vacancy and be given all due consideration for the position requested in accordance with Sections A and B of this Article. Voluntary Transfer form found in Appendix D.
 - 4) An employee making a request for a voluntary transfer to a vacancy, and whose request is denied, shall be given written reasons for the denial.
- 5. Involuntary Transfer: Every effort shall be made to avoid involuntary transfers by fully utilizing the voluntary transfer procedure. If the Superintendent directs an involuntary transfer between buildings, subjects, or grade levels, notification thereof shall be given to the involved teacher(s) ten (10) workdays preceding the effective date of said involuntary transfer. When involuntary transfers are necessary due to a staffing need, a teacher's area(s) of certification/licensure, his/her teaching experience, and length of service in the Wynford Local Schools will be used as the criteria in determining if a

teacher is to be transferred.

Teachers being involuntarily transferred will be assigned only to a position for which they are fully and properly certified/licensed. In discussing an involuntary transfer, there will be a meeting (within five (5) days of a written request) of the teacher(s) involved and the Superintendent or his/her designee to explain the circumstances of the transfer. If requested, these reasons shall be put in writing. Reasons for involuntary transfer shall not be arbitrary or capricious.

Transfer decisions will be made without regard to race, color, religion, creed, national origin, gender, age, marital status, sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression, disability, veteran status, or political or union affiliation.

D. LUNCH PERIODS

- All teachers shall have an uninterrupted duty-free lunch period of at least thirty (30)
 minutes during the student day. Teachers may leave the school grounds and/or use
 this time for personal business provided they notify the office of their intent to leave
 the building and receive permission from the principal.
- Teachers will not be assigned the duty of collecting lunch money.

E. PERSONNEL FILES

The Board shall maintain the official personnel file system in the office of the Superintendent for all teachers. Said file shall be maintained by the Superintendent, who shall be responsible for developing necessary and reasonable rules regarding access to the system, proper placement material, and the security of the system.

The Superintendent shall inform all office employees who may work with this system of all maintenance rules. Further, the Superintendent shall make necessary provisions to assure that information is maintained with accuracy, relevance, timeliness, completeness, and in accordance with this section of the contract and ORC 1347 so as to assure fairness in any determination made with respect to a person on the basis of the information.

The purpose of this system is to serve as a repository of personal information that is necessary and relevant to the individual teacher's employment and professional responsibilities.

Should a member of the general public request information from or request to inspect the personnel file of an employee, the employee will be notified.

The employee will have a right to be present for all inspections of the personnel file by

anyone other than an appropriate administrator or Board member.

The teacher shall have access to all personal information contained in the system at all times. There shall not be a charge for access to the system.

Upon request, by the teacher, the Superintendent shall:

- 1. Inform the teacher of the existence of any personal information in the system;
- Permit the teacher and his/her attorney to inspect all personal information contained in the system except a confidential law enforcement investigatory record of trial preparation;
- 3. Inform the teacher regarding the types of uses made of the information (a log shall be maintained as a part of each individual's file that will indicate the name and date that access was granted to the file);
- Grant the right to be accompanied by a person of his/her choice when examining information contained in the file;
- Upon written approval of the teacher, grant access to the teacher's attorney or other representative, and;
- 6. Furnish the teacher with a copy of any information contained in the system. The teacher shall have the right to read and receive a copy of all information that is to be placed in the file prior to the actual placement and shall indicate that the material has been viewed by placing his/her signature and the date on the material. Said material shall be clearly identified as material that is to be placed in the official personnel file system. The signing of the material does not indicate that the teacher agrees with the content of the document. Further, the teacher shall have the right to respond, in writing, to any material that is to be placed in the system. Said responses shall be attached to and shall become a part of the document that is to be placed in the system. The response shall be included should disbursal of the original document be made.

No parent complaints will be placed in the personnel file of a teacher unless:

- 1. The allegation is in writing and is signed by the parent;
- A conference was held including the parent, teacher, and the principal or immediate supervisor;
- 3. The results or findings of the aforementioned conference have been reduced to writing by the immediate supervisor or principal;

 The teacher's comments have been attached to the complaint. No anonymous letters or material will be placed in the system.

Inaccurate, irrelevant, incomplete or untimely information shall not be contained in the personnel file.

F. PREPARATION TIME

Each teacher shall have at least one (1) uninterrupted preparation period per day. Such period shall be of no less than thirty-eight (38) continuous minutes. The required lunch period shall not be considered as a part of the preparation period. Preparation time shall not begin prior to the student tardy bell nor after dismissal of students.

Any teacher failing to meet the thirty-eight (38) minute requirement of the above paragraph shall not be required to assume any non-teaching duties on that day.

An alternate schedule will be developed for when the school day is shortened (district delayed start, early release, etc.). Class times will be shortened proportionately in order to allow for the adjustment of preparation time.

G. TEACHER CONTRACT YEAR/DAY

Each teacher's contract year shall be one hundred eighty-four (184) days (one hundred eighty [180] days with students in attendance), including parent-teacher conferences, unless a waiver is granted by the state Superintendent of Instruction. The teacher workday shall not exceed seven and one-half (7 ½) hours. It is understood that on parent-teacher conference days the teacher's workday may exceed seven and one-half (7 ½) hours. For the purpose of determining contract days, any scheduled conference time(s) totaling five (5) to seven (7) hours (at the principal's discretion) shall equal one (1) student day.

H. PROCEDURE FOR REQUISITIONS

- Requisitions for supplies and materials will be completed and submitted first to the school principal for signature and then to the Superintendent for approval or disapproval.
- A copy of the approved purchase order or the declined requisition will be returned to the employee that submitted the requisition no later than thirty (30) days following the date of submission to the building principal.

I. BETTER LINE OF COMMUNICATION BETWEEN BOARD, ADMINISTRATION, AND STAFF

 Copies of the same news release concerning Board meetings given the radio and press are to be sent to each of the Wynford buildings for posting on the teachers' bulletin board within three (3) days after the meeting. This should contain resignations and hirings or reassignments, and other business of major importance.

2. Labor-Management Committee

- a. A Labor-Management Committee shall be established for the purpose of regular meetings to discuss concerns of either party. At the start of each school year the WEA president and the superintendent shall establish a schedule of quarterly Labor Management Committee meetings. Additional meetings may be scheduled at the request of either party. Each year, guidelines shall be reviewed and revised by the committee, if appropriate.
- b. A tentative agenda for each meeting shall be jointly prepared by the WEA president and the superintendent. These meetings shall not be utilized for purposes of negotiations or for the adjudication of grievances. Prior to placement on the agenda, an issue affecting one

 specific building/department must be discussed with the building principal in an effort to resolve the matter.
- c. The members of the Labor Management Committee shall consist of the Association president or his/her designee, (3) three Association members assigned by the Association president (one from each building), and the Superintendent. Other attendees at the various meetings will be invited if they are involved with issues brought before the Committee at that meeting. Chairmanship of the meetings shall alternate between the parties.
- Minutes shall be prepared for each meeting of the Labor Management Committee and such minutes shall be made available to all administrators,

all Board members, and the bargaining unit represented by the WEA.

e. Representatives of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS) can be utilized by the parties to provide training to Committee members on the implementation of an effective Labor Management Committee.

3. New Teacher/Retiring Teacher Orientation

An orientation process for new employees and an exiting process for retiring employees shall be mutually designed that will include both a Board/Administration level and Association level.

The process shall include an orientation on the first workday of a school year for new bargaining unit members. The orientation will be provided by the Association and shall be no less than 1/2 hour. New employees will attend a new employee orientation meeting provided by the administration.

For retiring employees, a similar process shall be mutually developed to address any questions or concerns related to retirement issues such as severance, insurance continuation, pay-out, etc.

CALENDAR

- A Calendar Committee shall be formed each year. This Committee shall consist of a teacher representative appointed by the Association from each building and a non-teacher representative from each working area, and the Superintendent.
- The Calendar Committee shall develop recommendations for the school calendar and shall forward said recommendations to the Board of Education by April 1 of each year. The Board shall seriously consider the recommendations.
- 3. The calendar that is adopted by the Board shall be in accordance with the following:
 - a. The Board shall not establish a calendar that does not conform to the past practices and customs of the district, or current law.
 - b. The contract year, for teachers, shall be in accordance with the provisions of this contract and shall include, but not limited to, the following:
 - 1) one pre-school meeting/workday,
 - 2) the week that school commences (students in

- attendance) shall contain no more than four (4) days,
- 3) two (2) professional meeting days,
- a minimum of one (1) day for parent/teacher conferences (no students in attendance).
- c. At least the following holiday periods:
 - 1) Labor Day,
 - 2) Thanksgiving Day and the following Friday,
 - 3) Martin Luther King Day,
 - Spring break shall be not less than 2 days, including Good Friday,
 - Memorial Day

K. SUBSTITUTE TEACHER

Every effort will be made to obtain a substitute teacher(s) when a member of the bargaining unit is absent.

- When a substitute teacher is not available, members of the bargaining unit may be asked to substitute during their schedule preparation/planning time under the condition that the member must agree to assume such responsibility.
- 2. If, at the request of an administrator, a member of the bargaining unit agrees to substitute during his/her only scheduled preparation/planning time, he/she shall be compensated at a rate of \$20.00 per period or portion thereof. Employee shall submit service time on the standard (substitute teacher) form.
- This provision applies to all members of the bargaining unit which would include elementary teachers who retain responsibility for their students when educational service personnel are absent.
- Class coverage pursuant to paragraph '2' above will be arranged by the principal
 of the school in question and will be distributed as equitably as possible among
 the teachers in said school.

L. TEACHING ENVIRONMENT

All buildings, grounds, materials and equipment are to be safe, clean, attractive as possible, adequate in quantity and quality, and be in good operative and/or functional condition.

M. CLASS SIZE AND LOAD

- It is recognized by the Association and the Board of Education that pupilteacher ratio is an important aspect of an effective educational program.
- Teachers in grades K-6 will not be scheduled more than 26 students to begin the school year. Class size may be increased due to new students living in the district, but may not be increased due to open enrollment.

A process will be established where the superintendent, building principal, classroom teacher, and grade level team will resolve any situation when the class limit is exceeded within two (2) weeks of the occurrence of the class size exceeding 26 students.

In grades 7-12, pupils will be assigned to classrooms and/or subjects in a manner designed to achieve equally balanced classrooms according to the facility limits available.

- 3. It shall be a goal of the Board to equalize class sizes in grades 7 through 12 so that teachers of academic classes have no more than 165 students per day. However, teachers of academic classes in grades seven (7) through twelve (12) shall not have a class load that exceeds one hundred seventy-five students per day, except upon individual teacher approval.
- Elementary vocal music, art, and physical education classes shall not exceed one
 classroom unit.
- High school art, lab, and shop classes will have no more students per class than available work stations, except upon approval of the instructor.
- 6. All new students shall be assigned, if possible, to the classroom in each building that has the smallest number of students. In individual buildings, all students on each grade level will be equally divided among the classrooms in order to equalize classroom enrollment.
- This policy shall not alter the offering of classes with small numbers of students nor treat the upper limits herein as required class enrollment.
- The Board shall equalize elementary class sizes among the same grades so that there is no more than 25% disparity.
- Secondary Scheduling: The administration shall attempt to design teaching schedules so no teacher in grades seven (7) through twelve (12) teaches more

than seven periods in an eight period day.

The administration shall provide the teachers in these affected grades a copy of the proposed teaching schedule by the last teacher workday. In the event the administration is unable to design the teaching schedule so that no teacher in grades seven (7) through twelve (12) teaches more than seven (7) periods per day, the affected teacher may notify the building principal within one week to discuss the proposed schedule. An Association representative may accompany the teacher.

If the meeting between the teacher and the principal does not resolve the right to the matter, the Association shall have the right to present the issue at a special meeting of the Labor-Management Committee which may meet outside of the school year. For purpose of the special meeting, the Committee shall consist of up to six representatives appointed by the Association President and up to six administrators/supervisors appointed by the Superintendent.

If the situation is not resolved through the Labor-Management Committee efforts, the following procedure will be used.

- The issue will be submitted to the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service for grievance mediation.
- b. If still unresolved, the issue will be appealed to the Board.
- c. If not resolved at the Board level, the issue will be brought to arbitration.
- Grievance time lines as per Article II will apply unless both parties agree to waive time lines.
- e. The date for the beginning of the grievance shall be the date of the last Labor Management Committee meeting at which the issue was discussed and left unresolved.

N. IN-SERVICE PROGRAM

During the professional meeting days scheduled in the student calendar, teachers may request to either 1) attend the in-service program offered by the Wynford Local School District or 2) use the day to observe a class in another school district. Teachers electing to observe another teacher must receive approval from the principal and Superintendent and provide written verification from the building administrator of the teacher observed.

Sign-in sheets will be posted at all district sponsored Professional Development. Employees will be given the opportunity to sign in, and a copy of the sign-in sheets will be provided to the LPDC. Employees who sign in for such events (2-hour delay in-service, full day PD, 30 minute staff meetings, etc.) will automatically be credited that time toward their IPDP by the LPDC at their next regularly scheduled meeting.

O. PARENTAL/PUBLIC COMPLAINT PROCEDURE

- 1. Communication between the community and the school ideally should be such that most complaints may be resolved through personal conferences at the school building level. When a complaint is made by a parent or parents of a student, or any other member of the public concerning an employee's conduct, service, character or personality which is deemed serious enough to become a matter of formal record the employee shall be notified of the complaint. The employee and his/her principal shall attempt to resolve the complaint with the involved party or parties. If such conferences do not lead to understanding and resolution of problems involved, a parent may pursue further action by submitting a signed complaint against a teacher to the principal of the school. The principal shall give a copy to the teacher. Likewise, the teacher may request in writing to the principal that such a signed complaint must be filed or the matter shall be considered closed. The principal shall give a copy to the parent.
- Further action concerning the complaint shall be initiated by the following procedure:
 - a. If requested by the complainant or the teacher, a meeting involving the teacher, the principal, and the complainant will be arranged as soon as possible to discuss the complaint.
 - b. If it is not resolved at that level, it may be appealed to the Superintendent.
 - c. If it is still unresolved, it may be appealed to the Board of Education.
- In each of the steps above, a teacher may request and be accompanied by counsel and/or representative of his/her choosing. Conferences regarding such complaints shall be private.
- 4. To the extent permitted by law, at no time and under no circumstances shall a teacher's confidential personnel file be opened to the public or any part of the contents thereof be revealed, conveyed or in any manner transmitted directly or indirectly, to the public or members of the news media by the Board of Education or the Administrative staff, or their agents unless a public hearing is held at the request of the teacher concerning the suspension or dismissal of the teacher involved.

P. DISPENSING MEDICATION

Teachers shall not be required to dispense medication nor to be responsible for collection and storage of medication on a day to day basis. The Wynford Local School District will hire and train auxiliary staff to administer, monitor, and provide auxiliary services to those special needs students when a school nurse is not available.

Q. INDIVIDUALIZED EDUCATION PLAN (IEP)

- Classroom teachers who have assigned to their class a student who has been
 identified and enrolled in an Individualized Educational Plan (IEP), other than
 speech, shall be part of the student's team which develops the student's IEP for the
 subject area(s) identified within the IEP and shall have direct input into the
 student's IEP for the appropriate subject area(s).
- 2. If the bargaining unit member feels that the IEP student is not progressing satisfactorily or is creating an unfavorable educational climate in the regular classroom, the teacher should so advise the principal. The principal will call a conference of the child's IEP team at a time and place convenient to all members of the team, including the parent(s) and/or student. IEP students assigned to regular classrooms shall, to the extent possible, be equitably assigned by the administration to classrooms at each grade and/or subject level.
- Additionally, the administration will cooperate with the affected teachers in accessing training, in-service programs, materials, and professional assistance to enable the teacher to implement the student's IEP.
- 4. Waiver Procedures -The administration shall not submit a define waiver request to the State Department of Education or to any other agency with competent jurisdiction without first obtaining concurrence of the WEA.
- 5. Support Services -- The administration shall arrange for the necessary personnel as identified in the IEP to perform any supportive services which may be required by any student's IEP. No teacher shall be required to perform any custodial care services for students such as diapering, I.V. maintenance, toileting, lifting, catheterization, etc.
- Release Time -- Teachers who participate in the development of IEP's and/or attend IEP team meetings will be provided release time if scheduled during the school day.
- 7. Evaluation Impact -- The performance evaluation of teachers who are impacted by an IEP shall not include any negative assessment if the short/long term competencies of the IEP student have not been met. Teachers are responsible for providing students the opportunity to learn in accordance with their IEP's.

R. RESIDENT EDUCATOR PROGRAM

Purpose

The mentoring program will provide Wynford Local School District new teachers with coaching, mentoring, and guidance that are critical to improving their skills, knowledge, and student achievement which comply with the requirements set by the Ohio Department of Education.

- a. A program of support provided by the school district to meet the unique needs of an individual in their first year of teaching in the Wynford Local School District.
- b. A four-year program created by statute designed to provide newly licensed Ohio educators quality mentoring and guidance. Successful completion of the residency program is required to advance to a five- year professional educator license.
- The mentoring program will be administered and funded by Wynford Local School District.

2. Description of Mentoring Program

The Wynford Local Schools mentoring program will consist of the following components:

- a. Superintendent
 - Will be responsible for registering Resident Educators into CORE and input end of year reports in CORE.
- b. Lead Mentor
 - 1) Will oversee and monitor the district mentoring program.
 - 2) The lead mentor will receive a \$800 stipend annually.
 - May only take one mentee during the four years.
- c. RE Mentor Teachers
 - The RE mentor shall carry out the Resident Educator Program in conjunction with the resident educator as developed by ODE.
 - 2) RE mentor will receive an \$800 stipend per RE per year.
 - No mentor teacher shall work with more than two resident educators.
- d. Resident Educators

3 Protections

- a. Other than a notation to the effect that a teacher served as a mentor teacher, the teacher's activities as a mentor teacher shall not be part of the staff member's evaluation.
- b. No resident educator may remain in an entry year program for a period longer than four (4) school years.
- c. The resident educator shall be held harmless in the event that the employer fails or refuses to certify the completion of the program.
- d. A mentor teacher shall be held harmless in the event that resident educator fails or does not complete the resident educator program.

4. Transitioning Teachers

- a. A "transitioning teacher" (TT) is an educator who is new to the district; whose role, subject, or grade level is changing; or who is returning to education after being away from the classroom for an extended period of time.
- b. A TT who is not required to participate in the resident educator program may request a mentor or may be assigned a mentor by a building administrator. This mentor is intended to help guide a TT in making a smooth transition. The TT's mentor will be assigned by the building administrator and could be any staff member who holds a similar position and is willing to provide support throughout the year. This mentorship does not require observations, evaluations, or a stipend.

ARTICLE VII - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

The Wynford Education Association, as the exclusive bargaining representative for teachers, shall have the following sole and exclusive rights and privileges that are to be afforded to any employee organization.

A. Payroll deduction of professional dues for the teachers of the Wynford Education Association to the United Education Profession (defined as the national Education Association, Ohio Education Association, North Central Ohio Education Association, and the Wynford Education Association), in equal amounts or as otherwise indicated, with the written authorization of the member, shall be made.

Deductions for returning members shall be continuous from year to year unless an employee submits a written withdrawal of membership to the WEA treasurer between August 15 and September 30. The Association Treasurer shall notify the Board Treasurer of any such withdrawals. Any payroll deductions for the current membership year made prior to receipt of the withdrawal form will be refunded to the member in the following pay period.

Payroll deductions for new participating members shall commence no later than the second pay date following the receipt of the Membership Enrollment Forms by the Treasurer's office.

B. Fair Share Fee

- 1. Effective August 1, 2000, and during each year thereafter, the Board will agree to deduct from the paychecks of any new bargaining unit members hired after that date of attainment an annual fair share fee in accordance with the Ohio Revised Code and the below-listed procedure. Any existing bargaining unit member who is as of that date of attainment not a dues paying Union member shall be grandfathered and shall not be required to pay a fair share fee as long as that member is employed in the district. However, once such individuals decide to become dues paying members, they are subject to all provisions of this section.
- 2. Subject to Division (A) (1) of this article, the Employer shall deduct from the pay of members of the bargaining unit who elect not to become members of the WEA or elect not to remain members of the WEA and have submitted written withdraw under Section A, a fair share fee for the Union's representation of such non-members during the term of this contract. Payroll deduction will begin with the first pay on or after January 15th.
- 3. Notice of the amount of the annual fair share fee (which shall be equal to 100% of the unified dues of the Union) shall be transmitted by the Union to the treasurer of the Board by September 15 of each year during the term of this contract for the purpose of determining amounts to be payroll-deducted, and the Employer agrees to promptly transmit all amounts deducted to the Union.
- 4. In the case of unit employees newly hired after the beginning of the school year, the payroll deduction shall commence on the first pay date on or after the latter of:
 - a. sixty days employment in a bargaining unit position, or
 - b. January 15
- The Employer further agrees to accompany each such transmittal with a list of names of the bargaining unit members for whom all such fair share fee deductions were made, the period covered, and the amounts deducted for each.

- 6. The Union represents to the Employer that an internal rebate procedure has been established in accordance with Section 4117.09 (C) of the Revised Code and that a procedure for challenging the amount of the representation fee has been established and will be given to each member of the bargaining unit who does not join the Union and that such procedure and notice shall be in compliance with all applicable state and federal laws and the Constitutions of the United States and the State of Ohio.
- Upon timely demand, non-members may apply to the Union for an advance reduction/rebate of the fair share fee pursuant to the internal procedure adopted by the Union.
- 8. The Union on behalf of itself and the OEA and NEA agrees to indemnify the Employer for any cost or liability incurred as a result of the implementation and enforcement of this provision provided that:
 - a. The Employer shall give written notice within ten (10) days, or as soon as practicable, on any claim made or action filed against the Employer by a nonmember for which indemnification may be claimed;
 - The Union shall reserve the right to designate counsel to represent and defend the Employee;
 - c. The Employer agrees to (1) give full and complete cooperation and assistance to the Union and its counsel at all levels of the proceeding, (2) permit the Union or its affiliates to intervene as a party if it so desires, and/or (3) to not oppose the Union or its affiliates' application to file briefs amicus curiae in the action;
 - d. The Employer acted in good faith compliance with the fair share fee provision of this contract; however, there shall be no indemnification of the Employer if the Employer intentionally or willfully fails to apply (except due to court order) or misapplies such fair share fee provision herein.
- C. Agendas, minutes, and financial statements, and other official documents or papers used in the course of public portion of official Board meetings will be made available to the Association by the treasurer of the Board. The President of the Association will be notified of the time and place of all regular and special Board meetings.

- D. Association officers and/or delegates who request leave to attend meetings of State Representative Assemblies, other State Association meetings, or other Association business will be granted up to three (3) professional leave days in a school year. No more than two (2) Association members will be approved to attend the same meeting. The Board shall not pay the expenses of Association members, except for providing the substitute(s) necessary to fill the vacancies.
- E. Use of teachers' mailboxes in the building to distribute Association literature.
 - F. Free building use for Association meetings that do not interfere with previously scheduled school activities. Notice of such requested use shall be given to the building administrator as far in advance as possible, but no less than 24 hours.
 - G. Phone use for Association business, with Association paying for its toll calls.
 - H. Office machines' use (with adequate training by the secretarial staff) so long as such use does not interfere with school business, with Association paying for material.
 - I. Names and department assignments of all new teaching staff as soon as available.
 - J. Financial and insurance information upon request by the Association President.
 - K. Announcements at faculty meetings, whether department or district—wide, including new teacher or district-wide orientation meeting(s) at the beginning of the school year.
 - L. Informal meetings with the Superintendent at the request of the Superintendent or the President of the Association.
 - M. Right to Representation: The Association shall have the right to provide representation for each member of the bargaining unit. A teacher may request the presence of an Association representative at any meeting with the administration/Board. Upon such request, said meeting shall not proceed until the representative is in attendance. Such meeting would not be delayed more than forty-eight (48) hours.

ARTICLE VIII - SALARY AND FRINGE BENEFITS

A. REGULAR SALARY

A base salary of \$30,957 for the 2017-18 school year.

A base salary of \$31,885 for the 2018-19 school year

A base salary of \$32,842 for the 2019-20 school year.

B. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS RELATED TO SALARY

1. Pay Procedure

a. Payroll checks will be issued on every other Friday for a total of twenty-six (26) pays per year. If more than 26 pays fall within a calendar year, an adjustment will need to be made to this schedule to maintain the proper number and amount of pay. In this event, the pay dates, beginning with the first pay in June, will be moved forward by one day each. This will affect four pay dates.

If the payday falls on a holiday of two days or less, payroll will be issued on the last work day prior to such holiday. If the payday falls on a holiday or vacation of more than two days the payroll will be issued on the regularly scheduled pay date.

- Direct deposit forms will be delivered to the school e-mail address.
- Salary paid will be in accordance with the terms of the contract and in accordance with the salary schedule adopted by the Board.
- d. The following deductions will be processed: Federal income tax, Medicare tax, State income tax, local income tax-where applicable, employees' respective retirement systems. Other deductions as the treasurer may be directed providing five (5) or more employees participate in such deduction.
- e. <u>Direct Deposit</u>: An employee's salary shall be paid by electronic transfer to a bank(s) and/or savings and loan institution(s) of the employee's choosing not later than 8:00 a.m. each pay date. The Board shall not be held liable or accountable for mistakes and/or late deposits due to errors made by any financial institution.

This benefit will be available at no cost to the employee. Employees shall be able to select and change bank(s)/financial institution(s) at their individual options.

- 2. Advancement on Salary Schedule: Additional hours of college credit or continuing education units earned during a school year will be reflected by appropriate advancement on the salary schedule where such credit is properly certified on the form provided (Appendix L) to the treasurer as follows:
 - a. Teachers will be placed on the appropriate column and experience level within fifteen workdays following the submission of appropriate proof of satisfactory completion of credits and/or course work necessary for advancement.

- b. For advancement purposes, when awarding additional hours of college credit or continuing education units, it shall be computed on a semester hour basis quarter hours earned are to be converted by a factor of two- thirds (2/3).
- Hours are to be earned after award of MA and must be (1) related to the individual's teaching field, or (2) for certification/licensure in an education area,
 (3) to obtain an advanced degree in a field of education, and (4) obtained on the employee's own time.
- d. The BA+15 column may be achieved by earning undergraduate or graduate hours completed after the awarding of the BA degree.
- e. The BA/150 column may be achieved by earning graduate or undergraduate hours, completed at any time.
- f. The Bachelors' column(s) shall refer to any bachelor's degree earned.
- g. The Masters' column(s) shall refer to any master's degree earned.
- h. The MA+10 and MA+20 may be achieved by earning graduate hours completed after the awarding of the MA degree.
- i. All employees hired prior to July 1, 2003 shall not suffer any adverse salary consequences as a result of newly enacted provisions b. through e., inclusive.
- 3. Teacher's Experience Credit: When employing an experienced teacher, full credit on the salary schedule shall be given for public school teaching experience and/or non-public (chartered) school experience up to ten (10) years. A year of experience shall be defined as one hundred twenty (120) days or more of employment in any one school year. There shall be no granting of experience by this provision for current employees on a retroactive basis. In extenuating circumstances the Superintendent may place a new employee on a step beyond 10 years providing the teacher has accumulated such years in public school and/or non-public teaching. The Superintendent shall notify the WEA president when such action will be taken.
- 4. <u>STRS Pick-up</u>: The Board agrees to continue to recognize the tax deferred treatment of employees' contribution to the State Teachers Retirement System upon behalf of the employees in the bargaining unit on the following terms and condition:
 - a. The amount to be picked-up and paid on behalf of each employee shall be at the current STRS determined percentage of the employee's compensation. The employee's annual compensation shall be reduced for tax purposes only, by an amount equal to the amount picked-up

- and paid by the Board.
- b. The pick-up percentage shall apply uniformly to all members of the bargaining unit.
- c. No employee covered by this provision shall have the option to elect a wage increase or other benefit in lieu of the employer pick-up.
- d. The pick-up shall continue without interruption and shall apply to all compensation including supplemental earnings thereafter.
- e. This provision shall not result in additional costs to the Board with regard to STRS premium amounts.
- 5. Severance Pay: Teachers who choose to retire are eligible for severance pay upon evidence of proof that they have retired. The term "retire/retirement" as stated herein shall be the definition developed by the State Teachers Retirement System. The severance pay is based upon the accumulated sick leave remaining to their credit. Each teacher is entitled to one-fourth (1/4) the value of accumulated but unused sick leave. The maximum payment will be for seventy (70) days. This is based upon each teacher's daily rate at the time of their retirement (regular and supplemental). Payment shall be made on the next pay following retirement.
- 6. <u>Mileage</u>: Teachers who are required to travel as the result of their teaching assignment shall be compensated at the current IRS rate for mileage as of July 1 for each subsequent fiscal year.

7. Additional Training Reimbursement

- a. The Board shall allocate a maximum of fifty thousand dollars \$50,000 each fiscal year (July 1 to June 30 of the following year) for the training reimbursement program.
- b. Reimbursement per individual will be limited to \$650.00 per semester hour. No one will be eligible for more than fifteen (15) semester hours in any 12 month period (July 1 June 30).
- c. Bargaining unit members are required to take the course prior to requesting training reimbursement. Members of the bargaining unit must make the commitment, receive a grade of "C" or better, and show proof of payment when submitting a request for tuition allowance reimbursement. Proof of payment shall include a registration form detailing the number of hours taken and the cost per hour for the course. Submission for payment reimbursement must be made

within thirty (30) days after receipt of the college transcript and must be submitted in the fiscal year the course end date occurs. Summer semester courses shall be considered the first semester of three semesters in a fiscal year. Therefore, if a summer semester course ends in May or June, reimbursement will occur in the subsequent fiscal year for purposes of this agreement.

- d. All course work must be (a) related to the individual's teaching field, or (b) for certification/licensure in an educational area, (c) to obtain an advanced degree in a field of education, and (d) obtained on the employee's own time.
- e. Funds shall be paid as follows: All requests for tuition reimbursement shall be submitted to the Treasurer's office by May 31. If a transcript cannot be provided to the Treasurer's office by May 31 due to the applicable university not having the transcript prepared by that date, the employee must provide explanation of such to the Treasurer in writing, by May 31. Delay in the employee submitting the transcript request to the university shall be an unacceptable reason for not meeting the May 31 deadline.
 - Step 1 On a first-come-first serve basis, employees eligible for training reimbursement in accordance with Sections 'b' through 'd' shall be paid 50% of the requested amount within thirty (30) days of submission of all necessary paperwork to the Treasurer's office up to the limit specified in Sections 7-a and 7-b of this article. Reimbursement for less than full-time employees will be determined on a pro-rata basis.
 - Step 2 By June of each year, and based on the \$650.00 per semester hour amount, the remainder of the \$50,000 fund shall be divided and distributed to all eligible employees. All remaining funds will be divided on a pro-rata basis not to exceed the amount an employee actually paid for qualified tuition during the fiscal year.
 - f. Monies must be reimbursed by the member of the bargaining unit if he/she resigns from Wynford School District prior to completing a year of service after receipt of training reimbursement funds.
- Admission to Extracurricular Activities

Each employee shall receive a pass to all Wynford extracurricular activities that is non-transferable and admits the employee to Wynford sponsored events where admission is charged or a discounted pass will be extended to the employee's family member(s). This discounted pass will be for 50% of the cost of the current year's cost of a season pass.

C. SUPPLEMENTAL POSITIONS

- Supplemental duties shall be defined as those duties which are performed during time in excess of the workday, work week, work year, or in addition to the employee's regular duties. Employees performing supplemental duties shall be issued written, individual, limited contracts that include:
 - a. duration of supplemental contract
 - b. title of supplemental position
 - amount of supplemental compensation
- Posting and filling of supplemental positions shall be in accordance with Article VI, Section B, of this Contract.
- 3. Acceptance of a supplemental contract shall be voluntary.
- Supplemental contracts will be paid in one of three methods:
 - a. one lump sum at the end of the supplemental contract duties,
 - divided evenly over the remaining pays of the contract year once the position's duties commence as determined by the Superintendent or by his/her designee, or
 - one-half at the middle of the season and one-half at the end of the season.

A season shall be defined as the period lasting from the OHSAA first day of official practice to the team's final officially scheduled contest. Employees may select which payment method desired and shall notify the Board of Education at the time the contract is returned. Compensation for a supplemental contract shall begin with the first regular pay period after the supplemental contract has started, pursuant to the employee's selected payment method. If a supplemental contract is granted after the twenty-six pays have commenced, the compensation will be divided by the remaining pays if that is the method of payment selected.

- 5. Employees with supplemental contracts will be evaluated.
- 6. An employee's performance in a supplemental position shall not have an adverse effect on his/her certified teacher position. An employee's supplemental duties are not to interfere with, or be conducted during instructional time, unless approved by the building administrator. Supplemental duties should not detract from or impede the performance of a teacher's instructional responsibilities.

- Percentages stated in the supplemental contract are to be applied to the base salary of the regular salary schedule.
- 8. See Supplemental Position pay schedules, Appendices G-1 and G-2.
- 9. Duties performed as part of a certified employee's position which require an employee to work longer than their normal year as dictated in the contract shall be defined as extended time, and will be paid at a daily rate of 1/184 of their regular contract salary.
- 10. The supplemental duties shall be reviewed by a six member committee, when necessary:

3 appointed by the Superintendent 3 appointed by the WEA President

D. BONUS

Signing Bonus: Each teacher new to the District for the 2017/18, 2018/19, or 2019/20 school year and whose educational level falls within the BA category on the salary schedule shall receive a signing bonus of \$2,000.00 payable by the first pay of regular employment. This bonus is contingent upon each recipient remaining an employee of the Wynford Local School District for one year. If the employee does not remain in the Wynford Local School District for one year, then she/he shall pay the signing bonus back in full.

 National Board Certification Bonus: Each teacher that attains National Board Certification after July 1, 2008 shall receive a one-time payment of \$2,000.00.

E. INSURANCE PROGRAM

- 1. Comprehensive Health Plan (Hospital/Surgical/Major Med): The Board shall provide, through a carrier or third party administrator licensed by the State of Ohio, comprehensive health insurance coverage using a Health Savings Account Plan ("HSA Plan") which meets or exceeds the coverage that was in effect during the 2008-09 school year. The Board will provide said coverage for each eligible teacher, now or thereinafter employed, and his/her eligible dependents with the following stipulations.
 - a. Payments by the Board to the HSA Plan employee accounts will be made in two equal distributions. Every effort will be made to ensure that the bank receives the first Board contribution by the first business banking day after January 1.

The second distribution will be made by the first pay in July. Advances will be made with the approval of the Superintendent on an as needed basis upon receipt of proper documentation and may be for up to the maximum amount.

b. For full-time employees, the amount deposited in the account shall be \$1,350.00 for each employee enrolled in a single insurance plan and \$2,000.00 for each employee enrolled in a family plan. Full-time bargaining unit members are defined as 7 ½ hours per day. For part-time bargaining unit members, the Board contribution to his/her HSA account shall be prorated according to the percentage of employment using 7 ½ hours as the denominator.

For employees that begin employment subsequent to January 1, the employee will receive the pro-rata portion of the Board's HSA contribution based on the number of full months the employee is enrolled in the district's HSA Plan.

An employee may contribute to his/her HSA Plan an additional amount equal to the current IRS limits. These additional contributions shall be tax sheltered and may be made in equal bi-weekly deductions through payroll deduction. Elections to make contributions to an employee's HSA account via payroll deduction must be made by the established open enrollment period of the year preceding the calendar year for which the deduction(s) will be made by completing a HSA payroll deduction form provided by the Treasurer's Office. An employee may change his/her deduction election amount in June of the plan year for deductions in July through December by submitting a HSA payroll deduction form to the Treasurer's Office by June 15.

- c. Those employees who opt out of the Wynford Insurance program as per this negotiated agreement shall receive a payment of \$1,650.00 as outlined in Article VIII. E. 6.
- d. Full-time employees employed for the 2008-2009 school year and prior will not pay a monthly contribution for medical/prescription coverage. New employees hired for the 2009-2010 school year and subsequent school years will contribute 10% of the medical/prescription premium through payroll deduction. In addition, regardless of the hire date, less than full-time employees will pay insurance premiums on a prorated basis using the number of hours of employment divided by 7 ½ hours.
- e. Each employee will agree to a per policy in-network deductible. An employee may choose a physician or hospital out-of-network, which will require a 70/30 co-insurance.

	Single	Family
In-network	\$2,325	\$4,500
Out-of-network	\$3,325	\$6,500

- f. An eligible employee enrolled in Medicare may participate in the health insurance plan as outlined in this section. However, (s)he cannot contribute to a tax-sheltered HSA bank account. Therefore, the Board contribution will be paid directly to the enrolled employee in two equal distributions in the first pay in January and in the first pay in July. The Board contributions will be included in the employee's W-2 as taxable income.
- g. The current negotiated agreement will be reopened for health insurance renegotiation if one or more of the following situations occur during the time period covered by this agreement:
 - The Board is notified that self-employed dependents cannot be covered under stop loss insurance or by doing so causes a significant increase in the Board's medical and prescription stop loss premiums.
 - 2) The Board identifies a health insurance plan that improves the financial condition of the district.

SPECIFICATIONS: - see APPENDIX H.

2. Dental Insurance

- a. The Board shall purchase, through a carrier licensed by the State of Ohio, dental insurance coverage which meets or exceeds the coverage that was in effect during the 1984-85 school year for each teacher, now or hereinafter employed, and his/her eligible dependents. The full cost of this coverage and any increases thereof shall be paid by the Board.
- At the employee's option, the Board shall provide additional coverage as follows:

Increase lifetime maximum orthodontic services per person to \$2,000.00.

Increase percentage of payment of reasonable and customary charges for Complex services to 70% and Orthodontic services to 60%.

If this option is elected by an employee, the Board will pay five dollars (\$5.00) per month towards the additional cost of said improved dental insurance. Any additional premiums will, through payroll deduction, be purchased by the employee. The employee may choose to take a single

policy, a family policy, or no policy.

SPECIFICATIONS: - see APPENDICES I-1 and I-2.

General Provisions

a. Copies of Benefit Contract

The Board shall provide the Association President with one (1) copy of each signed contract entered into between the Board and the Insurance Company (ies) which provides the benefit(s) specified in this Contract.

Copies of existing contract(s) shall be provided to the Association within twenty-four (24) hours of ratification of this Contract by both parties. Copies of contracts subsequently entered into by the Board shall be provided to the Association within one (1) week after they are received by the Board.

b. Benefit Description for New Employees

An employee employed after the effective date of this Contract shall be provided, at the time of employment, with a written description prepared by the carrier, of each insurance plan that provides benefits specified by this Contract.

c. Copies of Improvements in Existing Benefits

Within fourteen (14) days of receipt by the Treasurer of the written description plan the effective date of any improvement(s) in an insurance plan provided by this Contract, each teacher shall receive a written description prepared by the carrier of the improved plan.

4. Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment

The Board shall purchase, through a carrier licensed by the State of Ohio, a \$20,000.00 policy. The full cost of this coverage and increases thereof shall be paid by the Board. Every employee shall have the opportunity to purchase additional life and accidental death and dismemberment coverage and other insurance coverages established by the carrier, within coverage and cost limits set by the carrier, through payroll deduction. Employees must enroll for additional coverage in writing to the treasurer during the annual open enrollment period.

Prescription Drug Insurance

Prescription drug coverage shall be subject to the deductible and out-of-pocket maximum as per D (1) of this article.

Non-Participation Stipend

Any bargaining unit member currently enrolled in the family or single medical and prescription insurance plan as of April 1, 1994, as provided in E. 1. above, may be eligible for a stipend during the term of this contract. Upon annual written application to the Treasurer during the established open enrollment period of the year preceding the election, any bargaining unit member who is enrolled in single or family coverage effective April 1, 1994, may elect to drop either single or family medical and prescription coverage and will be eligible for a \$1,650.00 stipend. Any bargaining unit members whose spouse has Board paid medical coverage under the Wynford Insurance Plan shall not be eligible for the stipend. New bargaining unit members who are hired and whose contracts are effective after June 30, 1994, shall be eligible for the stipend.

The bargaining unit member shall be paid the stipend in December at the end of the plan year.

If they are not covered by any other medical and prescription insurance plan, bargaining unit members will be able to re-enroll in the Wynford Insurance Plan during the plan year. The re-enrollment must be for a qualifying event recognized by IRS and consistent with the terms of the insurance carrier's contract. No pre-existing clause will be applied. The bargaining unit member will not be eligible in whole or in part for the stipend.

7. The Board will offer all bargaining unit members a Section 125 Plan that will only shelter the employees' contribution to their insurance premiums.

Additional 125 Plan shelters will be offered if there are no additional costs to the Board.

 For bargaining unit members less than full-time and hired after July 1, 1994, the reimbursement stipend received by the bargaining unit member shall be prorated accordingly to percentage of employment.

Vision Insurance

The Wynford Board of Education will enter employees into a vision insurance plan. The Board will pay five dollars (\$5.00) per month toward the cost of said approved vision insurance plan. Any additional premiums will, through payroll deduction, be purchased by the employee. The employee may choose to take a single policy, a single plus one policy, a family policy, or no policy.

SPECIFICATIONS: - see APPENDIX J.

10. Spousal Carve-out

Effective January 1, 2015, spouses of Wynford employees who have health insurance available to them at their place of employment on a full-time basis will not be eligible for health insurance coverage on the Wynford health insurance plans (medical, prescription, dental, and vision insurance).

A stipend of \$1,650.00 per year will be paid to each employee whose spouse is forced off of the Wynford insurance plan as of January 1 of each year as a result of this provision. All Wynford employees that are enrolled in the Wynford Health Plan must sign an affidavit that documents his/her marital and spousal employment statuses. The affidavit will also serve as a certification of the spouse's ineligibility for full-time based health insurance coverage at his/her place of employment, if applicable. See Appendix K. This document must be submitted to the Treasurer's Office by the established open enrollment period.

F. FREE DEPENDENT TUITION

- 1. The Board shall maintain a policy of free dependent tuition.
- The dependent of an employee shall be assigned to a building and class by the Superintendent in accordance with past records from previous schools or local testing.
- Requests for free dependent tuition shall be made prior to the opening
 of the school year except for extenuating circumstances which may occur during the
 school year and are approved by the Board of Education.

G. RETIREES

There shall be no guarantee of employment to STRS, SERS, and OPERS who have retired. The vacant positions shall be posted as per the negotiated agreement.

Membership in the WEA shall be as per the negotiated agreement. Retirees hired into the system shall not have any seniority, bumping rights or privileges as outlined in Article V of the agreement. In the event of a RIF, re-employed, retired teachers shall be reduced before any other certificated/licensed personnel.

Retirees hired into the system shall not accumulate seniority nor are they eligible for any signing bonuses or tuition reimbursement, but are entitled to personal and professional leave(s) as per the negotiated agreement.

Retirees shall earn one and one-quarter (1.25) days of sick leave per month, up to a maximum of fifteen (15) days per year. Retirees who were employed in the Wynford system the previous year may carryover a maximum of fifteen (15) days sick leave.

Retirees hired into the system shall not qualify for severance pay. It is the clear understanding of the parties that an individual cannot retire twice, regardless of where they were previously employed.

Retirees hired into the system shall only receive a one-year limited contract that is automatically non-renewed without any requirement for evaluation or compliance with ORC Sections 3319.11 and 3319.111. It is the parties' express intent to specifically supersede ORC Sections 3319.11 and 3319.111.

Retirees hired into the system may receive up to ten (10) years' experience on the appropriate education level salary schedule for prior teaching years. Ten (10) years shall also be the maximum level of compensation for such retirees.

Retirees hired into the system will be eligible for life insurance as negotiated in the master agreement.

ARTICLE IX - PROVISION CONTRARY TO LAW

The provisions of this Contract shall prevail over conflicting provisions of state law in accordance with Section 4117.10 of the Ohio Revised Code, except as may be limited by that section.

If, during the term of this Agreement, there is a change in any applicable state or federal law, or valid rule or regulation adopted by a federal agency or a state agency pursuant thereto, which would invalidate any provision of this Agreement, the parties will meet to negotiate any necessary change in the agreement relative to the affected provision within sixty (60) days by demand of either party.

If, during the term of this Agreement, there is a change in any applicable state or federal law, or valid rule or regulation adopted by a federal or a state agency pursuant thereto, which requires the Board of Education to develop policies that affect the term(s), condition(s) of employment, or working condition(s), then the parties will meet to negotiate the additional term, condition of employment or working condition within sixty (60) days by demand of either party.

ARTICLE X - LIABILITY PROTECTION

The Wynford Education Association and the Wynford Local Board of Education in an effort to deal with liabilities placed on the Board of Education by Ohio Revised Code 3313.203 (sovereign immunity) agree to the following stipulations:

A. The Board of Education shall provide for the defense of a member of the bargaining unit in any civil action or proceedings in any state or federal court arising out of an alleged act or

omission in connection with a governmental or proprietary function which occurs or is alleged to have occurred while the employee was acting in good faith and not manifestly outside the scope of his employment or duty. The duty to provide for an employee's defense required by this section shall not arise when the civil action or proceeding is brought by or on behalf of the Wynford Local Board of Education.

- B. The Wynford Local Board of Education shall indemnify and hold harmless all members of the bargaining unit in the amount of any judgment, other than punitive damages, obtained against any such employees in any state court, federal court, or as a result of a law of a foreign jurisdiction, provided that the act or omission connected with either a governmental or proprietary function from which such judgment arose occurred while the employee was acting in good faith within the scope of his employment of duty. This duty to indemnify and hold harmless or pay prescribed by this subdivision shall not arise if the injury or damage resulted from the employee acting or failing to act with malice of purpose, in bad faith, or in a wanton and reckless manner, and/or if a statute specifically imposes liability.
- C. The Board of Education further agrees not to enter into any consent judgment or settlement of claim on behalf of the employee unless the member of the bargaining unit has given express written consent to the same. Nothing herein shall be construed as limiting the Board's authority as a party defendant to settle, compromise, and dismiss claims filed against the Board of Education.
- D. The Board of Education further agrees that should there be any claim or liability or damages against any member of the bargaining unit pursuant to Ohio Revised Code 3313.203 that said employee shall have the right to employ co-counsel, at the employee's cost, in any and all actions to defend his or her interests.
- E. The Board further agrees that any member of the bargaining unit shall have the right to be represented by an attorney of his or her choice and expense at any meeting between Board attorney, the insurance company representatives, the attorney representing the insurance company and/or the Board of Education, any deposition relevant to the claim of liability or damages, any meeting between the Board of Education and the person claiming any alleged act or omission in connection with any liability suit.
- F The Board further agrees that unless discovered and proven by independent inquiry none of the materials provided in confidence to the Board's attorney or investigator in an attempt to indemnify the Board, excluding incident reports developed by the administration or an admitted crime, relevant to any claim or damages, or allegation or admission of wrong doing will be placed in the employee's personnel file and further that no records of relevancy to any employee's alleged culpability in any liability claim may be made part of any

employee personnel records or utilized in any way that will adversely impact on the employee's wages, hours, or terms and conditions of employment at the time the complaint

is filed or at some future date after the complaint has been filed.

- G. The Board further agrees that there will be no media release, except that information which would be available to any person attending a public board meeting, regarding any liability suit which involves the alleged act or omission of a member of the bargaining unit and that any publicity or media release will require the express written concurrence of the member of the bargaining unit involved.
- H. Following notification of an incident, the Board of Education agrees to provide any member of the bargaining unit with a minimum of three (3) hours to secure professional advice before he or she is required to file a written accident report or to give an oral account to the Employer or anyone else of the incident that could result in a claim of liability.
 - The Board further agrees that the employee shall have the right to representation of his/her choice at any meeting involving any such complaint or incident that could result in a claim of liability.
- I. The Board of Education should provide adequate release time for any employee who is required to attend any deposition, any pre-trial hearing, and any or all state and federal court hearings involving any and/or all claims of liability. The Board of Education agrees that such release time will not result in the employee's loss of wages or deduction from any Board approved leave.
- J. The Wynford Education Association will encourage all members of the bargaining unit to cooperate with the Board of Education in any defense to all claims of liability.
- K. The Wynford Local Board of Education will purchase liability coverage.

ARTICLE XI - NON-DISCRIMINATION

The Board shall not discriminate with regard to race, color, religion, creed, national origin, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression, disability, veteran status, or political or union affiliation, and to have due regard for employees' privacy and constitutional rights as citizens.

The Board further will ensure that all personnel actions such as compensation, benefits, transfers, terminations, layoffs, return from layoff, reduction in force (RIF), education, tuition assistance, will be administered without regard to race, color, religion, creed, national origin, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, gender identity and gender expression, disability, veteran status, or political or union affiliation, and to have due regard for employees' privacy and constitutional rights as citizens.

ARTICLE XII - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

A. PURPOSE

A Local Professional Development Committee (LPDC) shall be established to oversee and review professional development plans for course work, continuing education units, and/or other equivalent activities. Guidelines for the LPDC shall be in accordance with statute and Ohio Department of Education requirements.

B. TERM OF OFFICE

The term of office for members serving on the Committee for this contract period shall be two (2) members for a one-year term, two (2) members for a two-year term, and two (2) members for a three-year term. Subsequent terms after this contract shall run three years in length. In the absence of new candidates, the term limit provision may be suspended, one term at a time.

C. COMMITTEE COMPOSITION AND SELECTION

- 1. The Committee shall be comprised of six members as follows:
 - four teachers (an attempt will be made to have representation from the primary, intermediate, junior high, and high school)
 - one principal
 - one at-large member
- The four teachers shall be appointed by the WEA President. The principal member and at-large member shall be appointed by the Superintendent.
- In the event of a vacancy, the Committee member shall be replaced in accordance with 2 above.

D. CHAIRPERSON

The Committee chairperson shall be determined by majority vote of the Committee members.

E. DECISION MAKING

Decisions shall be made by a vote of the Committee members present in the quorum. A quorum shall consist of four Committee members, at least one of which shall be a member appointed by the Superintendent.

F. TRAINING

- Members of the LPDC shall be afforded the opportunity to attend training on the purpose, responsibilities, functioning, and legal requirements of LPDC's.
- A stipend will be paid to each teacher member in the amount of \$300.00 per year. If the available training is during work hours, the Committee members shall be given release time to attend.
- LPDC members shall be reimbursed at all actual and necessary expenses incurred as part of this training.
- LPDC training for Committee members shall constitute appropriate equivalent activities for purposes of Committee members' own individual development plans if they so decide by majority vote.

G. MEETINGS

The LPDC shall meet as often as the members feel necessary to complete their work. No later than September 10 each year the Committee shall post in each building their meeting schedule. Additional meetings may be scheduled as necessary.

H. APPEALS PROCESS

Within thirty (30) days of publication of the Ohio State Department of Education regulations/guidelines on LPDC appeals, the WEA and the Board shall meet to bargain the appeals procedure which will herein apply.

I. During the final year of a bargaining unit member's licensure, all required activities and submission of proof of such activities are to be completed by the final posted meeting of the year. The LPDC Committee is not required to accept material after the final posted meeting of the year. Acceptance of material after the final posted meeting of the year will be treated on a case by case basis and will only consider those cases that involve extenuating circumstances.

ARTICLE XIII - DURATION OF AGREEMENT

A. The terms and conditions of this Contract shall be effective on July 1, 2017, and shall continue in full force and effect until twelve o'clock midnight, June 30, 2020, at which time it shall expire.

The contract shall be deemed expired June 30, 2020, and the Association shall be free to exercise its rights to strike under ORC 4117.

In the event the Wynford Local School District enters into consolidation, merger, or takeover talks with any other school districts, or is so ordered by the State Board of Education, the Association shall have the right to open negotiations on any and all issues.

- B. The terms and conditions as set forth in this Contract indicate the understanding that exists between the parties to this Contract; however, it is further agreed that nothing contained in said Contract should be interpreted to deny the Association or the members of the bargaining unit of any rights, benefits, privileges, etc., that might be forthcoming as the result of laws of the State of Ohio or interpretation(s), rulings, and precedence of such laws.
- C. Personnel Policies and Practices The Board shall change its personnel policies and practices as may be necessary in order to give full force and effect to this Contract.
- D. Maintenance of Standards During the term of this Agreement, the Board shall not implement any change that adversely affects the wages, hours, terms, or other conditions of employment heretofore afforded to members of the bargaining unit, regardless of whether such wages, hours, terms, or other conditions of employment are explicitly addressed in this collective bargaining agreement.
- E. It is understood that this successor agreement between the parties shall be composed of the various terms and conditions of employment that were agreed to by the parties during the current negotiations period and includes all other terms and conditions of employment from the current contract (expiration date: June 30, 2020) not specifically changed and not submitted as a subject for negotiations by either the Board or the Association during the current bargaining period.
- F. The cost of printing this Contract shall be shared equally by the Association and the Board. The number of copies to be produced will be determined by WEA president and the Superintendent. The Association will distribute copies of the Contract and/or revisions to members of the bargaining unit.

This Agreement is made and entered into this \(\sigma_0 \) day of \(\sum_0 \) \(\sigma_0 \) 2017, by and between the Board and the Association.

WYNFORD LOCAL BOARD

OF EDUCATION

President

Superintendent

WYNFORD EDUCATION

ASSOCIATION

Negotialor

delsa Smith Treasurer	By De Negotiator
had w. Huch Wagotiator	By Negotiator
Ful Ty Negotiator	By amanda With Negotiator I
Negotiator	By Julie Miller Negotiator
	By Dhana V. Negotiator
	Barb Huber . Negotiator tatie Benedict Negotiator

Grievance Report Form (To be Filed in Triplicate)

Grie	vance #	Date Filed
Nam	ne of Aggrieved	
Buil	ding	Assignment
		EVEL TWO rediate Supervisor/Principal)
A.	Date cause of grievance occurred	
B.	1. Statement of grievance:	
	2. Relief sought:	
C.	Signature of Aggrieved	Date
D.	Disposition by Supervisor/Principal:	
	Signature of Supervisor/Principal	Date

LEVEL THREE (Submitted to Superintendent)

	* · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
A,	Position of Aggrieved or Association:	
	Signature of Aggrieved	Date
B.	Disposition by Superintendent:	
	Signature of Superintendent Date	
	LEVEL FOUR (Submitted to Boa	
A.	Position of Aggrieved or Association:	
	Signature of Aggrieved	Date
B.	Disposition by Board:	
	Signature of Board	Date
	LEVEL FIVE (Submitted to Arbitr	ator)
A.	Position of Aggrieved or Association:	

	Signature of Aggrieved	Date
В.	Disposition of the Arbitrator:	
	Signature of Arbitrator	Date

WAIVER OF REPRESENTATION RIGHTS FORM

By my signature, I hereby state	e that I choose not to be represe	nted by the Wynford Education
Association or Association rep	resentative in my grievance init	iated
(date) conc	emirg	
I hereby give notice to the Boar	d and to the Association of this	choice.
	Simanue	Date

TEACHER EVALUATION FORMS

Ohio Teacher Evaluation Forms for evaluation will be added during the school year by mutual agreement between the Board and the Association.

The Teacher Performance Evaluation Rubric is intended to be scored holistically. This means that evaluators will assess which level provides the best *overall* description of the teacher. The scoring process is expected to occur upon completion of each thirty (30) minute observation and post-conference. The evaluator is to consider evidence gathered during the pre-observation conference, the observation, the post-observation conference and classroom walkthroughs (if applicable). When completing the performance rubric, please note that evaluators are not expected to gather evidence on all indicators for each observation cycle. Likewise, teachers should not be required to submit additional pieces of evidence to address all indicators. The professionalism section of the rubric may use evidence collected during the pre-observation and post-observation conferences as well as information from the Professional Growth and/or Improvement Plan (if applicable).

	Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
FOCUS FOR LEARNING (Standard 4: Instruction) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference	The teacher does not demonstrate a clear focus for student learning. Learning objectives are too general to guide lesson planning and are inappropriate for the students, and/or do not reference the Ohio standards.	The teacher communicates a focus for student learning, develops learning objectives that are appropriate for students and reference the Ohio standards but do not include measurable goals.	The teacher demonstrates a focus for student learning, with appropriate learning objectives that include measurable goal(s) for student learning aligned with the Ohio standards. The teacher demonstrates the importance of the goal and its appropriateness for students.	The teacher establishes challenging and measurable goal(s) for student learning that aligns with the Ohio standards and reflect a range of student learner needs. The teacher demonstrates how the goal(s) fit into the broader unit, course, and school goals for content learning and skills
	***************************************	***************************************		
EVIDENCE				
ASSESSMENT DATA (Standard 3: Assessment) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference	The teacher does not plan for the assessment of student learning or does not analyze student learning data to inform lesson plans.	The teacher explains the characteristics, uses, and limitations of various diagnostic, formative, and summative assessments but does not consistently incorporate this knowledge into lesson planning.	The teacher demonstrates an understanding that assessment is a means of evaluating and supporting student learning through effectively incorporating diagnostic, formative, and/or summative assessments into lesson planning.	The teacher purposefully plans assessmer and differentiates assessment choices to match the full range of student needs, abilities, and learning styles, incorporatin a range of appropriate diagnostic, formati and summative assessments into lesson plans.
	The teacher does not use or only uses one measure of student performance.	The teacher uses more than one measure of student performance but does not appropriately vary assessment approaches, or the teacher may have difficulty analyzing data to effectively inform instructional planning and delivery.	The teacher employs a variety of formal and informal assessment techniques to collect evidence of students' knowledge and skills and analyzes data to effectively inform instructional planning and delivery.	Student learning needs are accurately identified through an analysis of student data; the teacher uses assessment data to identify student strengths and areas for student growth.
EVIDENCE	***************************************	***************************************		

	Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
PRIOR CONTENT KNOWLEDGE/ SEQUENCE/ CONNECTIONS (Standard 1: Students; Standard 2: Content; Standard 4: Instruction) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference	The teacher's lesson does not build on or connect to students' prior knowledge, or the teacher may give an explanation that is illogical or inaccurate as to how the content connects to previous and future learning.	The teacher makes an attempt to connect the lesson to students' prior knowledge, to previous lessons or future learning but is not completely successful.	The teacher makes clear and coherent connections with students' prior knowledge and future learning — both explicitly to students and within the lesson.	The teacher uses the input and contributions of families, colleagues, and other professionals in understanding each learner's prior knowledge and supporting their development. The teacher makes meaningful and relevant connections between lesson content and other disciplines and real-world experiences and careers as well as prepares opportunities for students to apply learning from different content areas to solve problems.
			The teacher plans and sequences instruction to include the important content, concepts, and processes in school and district curriculum priorities and in state standards.	The teacher plans and sequences instruction that reflects an understanding of the prerequisite relationships among the important content, concepts, and processes in school and district curriculum priorities and in state standards as well as multiple pathways for learning depending on student needs. The teacher accurately explains how the lesson fits within the structure of the discipline.
EVIDENCE		***************************************	***************************************	

		Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
STI (Sta	OWLEDGE OF UDENTS andard 1: Students)	The teacher demonstrates a lack of familiarity with students' backgrounds and has made no attempts to find this information.	The teacher demonstrates some familiarity with students' background knowledge and experiences and describes one procedure used to obtain this information.	The teacher demonstrates familiarity with students' background knowledge and experiences and describes multiple procedures used to obtain this information.	The teacher demonstrates an understanding of with the purpose and value of learning about students' background experiences, demonstrates familiarity with each student's background knowledge and experiences, and describes multiple procedures used to obtain this information.
Ana	arces of Evidence: alysis of Student a Pre-Conference	The teacher's plan for instruction does not demonstrate an understanding of students' development, preferred learning styles, and/or student backgrounds/prior experiences.	The teacher's instructional plan draws upon a partial analysis of students' development, readiness for learning, preferred learning styles, or backgrounds and prior experiences and/or the plan is inappropriately tailored to the specific population of students in the classroom.	The teacher's instructional plan draws upon an accurate analysis of the students' development, readiness for learning, preferred learning styles, and backgrounds and prior experiences.	The teacher's analysis of student data (student development, student learning and preferred learning styles, and student backgrounds/prior experiences) accurately connects the data to specific instructional strategies and plans. The teacher plans for and can articulate specific strategies, content, and delivery tha will meet the needs of individual students and groups of students.
-	EVIDENCE				

	Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
LESSON DELIVERY (Standard 2: Content; Standard 4: Instruction; Standard 6: Collaboration and Communication) Sources of Evidence: Formal Observation	A teacher's explanations are unclear, incoherent, or inaccurate, and are generally ineffective in building student understanding. The teacher uses language that fails to engage students, is inappropriate to the content, and/or discourages independent or creative thinking.	Teacher explanations are accurate and generally clear but the teacher may not fully clarify information based on students' questions about content or instructions for learning activities or the teacher may use some language that is developmentally inappropriate, leading to confusion or limiting discussion.	Teacher explanations are clear and accurate. The teacher uses developmentally appropriate strategies and language designed to actively encourage independent, creative and critical thinking.	Teacher explanations are clear, coherent, and precise. The teacher uses well-timed, individualized, developmentally appropriat strategies and language designed to activel encourage independent, creative, and critic thinking, including the appropriate use of questions and discussion techniques.
Classroom Walkthroughs/Informal Observations	The teacher fails to address student confusion or frustration and does not use effective questioning techniques during the lesson. The lesson is almost entirely teacher-directed.	The teacher re-explains topics when students show confusion, but is not always able to provide an effective alternative explanation. The teacher attempts to employ purposeful questioning techniques, but may confuse students with the phrasing or timing of questions. The lesson is primarily teacher-directed.	The teacher effectively addresses confusion by re-explaining topics when asked and ensuring understanding. The teacher employs effective, purposeful questioning techniques during instruction. The lesson is a balance of teacher-directed instruction and student-led learning.	The teacher accurately anticipates confusion by presenting information in multiple formats and clarifying content before students ask questions. The teacher develops high-level understanding through effective uses of varied levels of questions. The lesson is student-led, with the teacher in the role of facilitator.
EVIDENCE				
DIFFERENTIATION (Standard 1: Students; Standard 4: Instruction) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference Formal Observation Classroom Walkthroughs/ Informal Observations	The teacher does not attempt to make the lesson accessible and challenging for most students, or attempts are developmentally inappropriate and is not familiar with student IEPs and does not carry out applicable provisions of IEPs or similar type educational plans.	The teacher relies on a single strategy or alternate set of materials to make the lesson accessible to most students though some students may not be able to access certain parts of the lesson and/or some may not be challenged. The teacher is familiar with student IEPs and carries out some provisions of IEPs and similar type educational plans.	The teacher supports the learning needs of students through a variety of strategies, materials, and/or pacing that make learning accessible and challenging for the group. The teacher is familiar with student IEPs and carries out all provisions of IEPs and similar type educational plans.	The teacher matches strategies, materials, and/or pacing to students' individual need to make learning accessible and challengir for all students in the classroom. The teacher effectively uses independent, collaborative and whole-class instruction t support individual learning goals and provides varied options for how students will demonstrate mastery. The teacher is familiar with student IEPs and carries out all provisions of IEPs and similar type educational plans.
EVIDENCE	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			

		Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
AND ASSESSMENT	RESOURCES (Standard 2: Content; Standard 4: Instruction) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference Formal Observation	Instructional materials and resources used for instruction are not relevant to the lesson or are inappropriate for students.	The teacher uses appropriate instructional materials to support learning goals, but may not meet individual students' learning styles/needs or actively engage them in learning.	Instructional materials and resources are aligned to the instructional purposes and are appropriate for students' learning styles and needs, actively engaging students.	Instructional materials and resources are aligned to instructional purposes, are varie and appropriate to ability levels of student and actively engage them in ownership of their learning.
INSTRUCTION A	Classroom Walkthroughs/Informal Observations EVIDENCE				

	Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
CLASSROOM ENVIRONMENT (Standard 1: Students; Standard 5: Learning Environment; Standard 6: Collaboration and Communication) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference Formal Observation	There is little or no evidence of a positive rapport between the teacher and students. For example, the teacher may respond disrespectfully to students or ignore their questions or comments. There are no evident routines or procedures; students seem unclear about what they should be doing or are idle.	The teacher is fair in the treatment of students and establishes a basic rapport with them. For example, the teacher addresses students' questions or comments but does not inquire about their overall well-being. Routines and procedures are in place, but the teacher may inappropriately prompt or direct students when they are unclear or idle.	The teacher has positive rapport with students and demonstrates respect for and interest in all students. For example, the teacher makes eye contact and connects with individual students. Routines and procedures run smoothly throughout the lesson, and students assume age-appropriate levels of responsibility for the efficient operation of the classroom.	The teacher has positive rapport with students and demonstrates respect for and interest in individual students' experience thoughts and opinions. For example, the teacher responds quietly, individually, and sensitively to student confusion or distress. Routines are well-established and orderly and students initiate responsibility for the efficient operation of the classroom.
Classroom Walkthroughs/Informal Observations	Transitions are inefficient with considerable instructional time lost. Lessons progress too slowly or quickly so students are frequently disengaged.	The teacher transitions between learning activities, but occasionally loses some instructional time in the process.	Transitions are efficient and occur smoothly. There is evidence of varied learning situations (whole class, cooperative learning, small group and independent work).	Transitions are seamless as the teacher effectively maximizes instructional time and combines independent, collaborative, and whole-class learning situations.
	The teacher creates a learning environment that allows for little or no communication or engagement with families.	The teacher welcomes communication from families and replies in a timely manner.	The teacher engages in two-way communication and offers a variety of volunteer opportunities and activities for families to support student learning.	The teacher engages in two-way, ongoing communication with families that results active volunteer, community, and family partnerships which contribute to student learning and development.
	Expectations for behavior are not established or are inappropriate and/ or no monitoring of behaviors occurs. The teacher responds to misbehavior inappropriately.	Appropriate expectations for behavior are established, but some expectations are unclear or do not address the needs of individual students. The teacher inconsistently monitors behavior.	A classroom management system has been implemented that is appropriate and responsive to classroom and individual needs of students. Clear expectations for student behavior are evident. Monitoring of student behavior is consistent, appropriate, and effective.	A classroom management system has been designed, implemented, and adjusted with student input and is appropriate for the classroom and individual student needs. Students are actively encouraged to take responsibility for their behavior. The teacher uses research-based strategies to lessen disruptive behaviors and reinforce
EVIDENCE	***************************************			positive behaviors.

	Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
ASSESSMENT OF STUDENT LEARNING (Standard 3: Assessment) Sources of Evidence: Pre-Conference	The teacher does not routinely use assessments to measure student mastery.	The teacher uses assessments to measure student mastery, but may not differentiate instruction based on this information.	The teacher uses assessment data to identify students' strengths and needs, and modifies and differentiates instruction accordingly, although the teacher may not be able to anticipate learning obstacles.	The teacher uses assessment data to identify students' strengths and needs, and modifies and differentiates instruction accordingly, as well as examines classroom assessment results to reveal trends and patterns in individual and group progress and to anticipate learning obstacles.
Formal Observation Classroom Walkthroughs/Informal Observations Post-Conference	The teacher rarely or never checks the students' understanding of content. The teacher fails to make adjustments in response to student confusion.	The teacher checks for student understanding and makes attempts to adjust instruction accordingly, but these adjustments may cause some additional confusion.	The teacher checks for understanding at key moments and makes adjustments to instruction (whole-class or individual students). The teacher responds to student misunderstandings by providing additional clarification.	The teacher continually checks for understanding and makes adjustments accordingly (whole-class or individual students). When an explanation is not effectively leading students to understand the content, the teacher adjusts quickly and seamlessly within the lesson and uses an alternative way to explain the concept.
	The teacher persists in using a particular strategy for responding to misunderstandings, even when data suggest the approach is not succeeding.	The teacher gathers and uses student data from a few sources to choose appropriate instructional strategies for groups of students.	The teacher gathers and uses student data from a variety of sources to choose and implement appropriate instructional strategies for groups of students.	By using student data from a variety of sources, the teacher appropriately adapts instructional methods and materials and paces learning activities to meet the needs of individual students as well as the whole class.
	The teacher does not provide students with feedback about their learning.	Students receive occasional or limited feedback about their performance from the teacher.	The teacher provides substantive, specific, and timely feedback of student progress to students, families, and other school personnel while maintaining confidentiality.	The teacher provides substantive, specific, and timely feedback to students, families, and other school personnel while maintaining confidentiality. The teacher provides the opportunity for students to engage in self-assessment and show awareness of their own strengths and weaknesses. The teacher uses student assessment results to reflect on his or her own teaching and to monitor teaching strategies and behaviors in relation to student success.
EVIDENCE	Student work is not graded and posted in a timely manner.	Student work is graded and posted in a timely manner on an inconsistent basis.	Student work is graded and posted consistently in a timely manner.	Student work is graded and posted consistent in a timely manner.

	Ineffective	Developing	Skilled	Accomplished
PROFESSIONAL RESPONSIBILITIES (Standard 6: Collaboration and Communication; Standard 7: Professional Responsibility and Growth)	The teacher fails to communicate clearly with students and families or collaborate effectively with professional colleagues.	The teacher uses a variety of strategies to communicate with students and families and collaborate with colleagues, but these approaches may not always be appropriate for a particular situation or achieve the intended outcome.	The teacher uses effective communication strategies with students and families and works effectively with colleagues to examine problems of practice, analyze student work, and identify targeted strategies.	The teacher communicates effectively with students, families, and colleagues. The teacher collaborates with colleagues to improve personal and team practices by facilitating professional dialogue, peer observation and feedback, peer coaching and other collegial learning activities.
Sources of Evidence: Professional Development Plan or Improvement Plan Pre-Conference Post-Conference	The teacher fails to understand and follow regulations, policies, and agreements.	The teacher understands and follows district policies and state and federal regulations at a minimal level.	The teacher meets ethical and professional responsibilities with integrity and honesty. The teacher models and upholds district policies and state and federal regulations.	The teacher meets ethical and professional responsibilities and helps colleagues acceuded interpret laws and policies and understand their implications in the classroom.
Daily Interaction with others	The teacher fails to demonstrate evidence of an ability to accurately self-assess performance and to appropriately identify areas for professional development.	The teacher identifies strengths and areas for growth to develop and implement targeted goals for professional growth.	The teacher sets data-based short- and long-term professional goals and takes action to meet these goals.	The teacher sets and regularly modifies short- and long-term professional goals based on self-assessment and analysis of student learning evidence.
EVIDENCE			J	

Classroom Walkthroughs and Informal Observations

Informal Observation: General Form	
Teacher Name: Grade(s)/Subject Area(s):Dat	e:
Evaluator Name: Time Walkthrough Begins:	Time Walkthrough Ends:
Directions: This form serves as a record of an informal walkthrough by the teacher in any one informal observation. This record, along with records of additional informal observation.	's evaluator. The evaluator will likely not observe all the teaching elements listed below rmal observations, will be used to inform the summative evaluation of the teacher.
EVALUATO	OR OBSERVATIONS
Instruction is developmentally appropriate	☐ Lesson content is linked to previous and future learning
Learning outcomes and goals are clearly communicated to students	☐ Classroom learning environment is safe and conducive to learning
Varied instructional tools and strategies reflect student needs and learning objectives	☐ Teacher provides students with timely and responsive feedback
Content presented is accurate and grade appropriate	☐ Instructional time is used effectively
Teacher connects lesson to real-life applications	☐ Routines support learning goals and activities
Instruction and lesson activities are accessible and challenging for students	☐ Multiple methods of assessment of student learning are utilized to guide instruction
Other:	□ Other:
Evaluator Summary Comments:	
Recommendations for Focus of Informal Observations:	

		Classroom Walkthroughs and Informal Observations
Informal Observation:	Open-Ended Form	
Teacher Name:	Grade(s)/Subject Area(s):	Date:
Evaluator Name	Time Walkthrough Begins:	Time Walkthrough Ends:
TIMES		OBSERVATIONS
4		
Evaluator Summary Comm	nents:	
	\	
Evaluator Signature:		☐ Photocopy to Teacher

91

Final Summative Ratin

Final Summative Rating of Teacher Effectiveness

Proficiency on Standards 50%	INEFFECTIVE	DEVELOPING	SKILLED	ACC	OMPLISHED
Cumulative Performance Rating (Holistic Rating using Performance Rubric)					
Areas of reinforcement/refinement:					
Student Growth Data 50%	BELOW EXPECTED GROWTH	EXPECTED GROV	ABOVE E GRO	XPECTE D WTH	
Student Growth Measure of Effectiveness		<u> </u>		4	
Areas of reinforcement/refinement:					
Final Summative (Overall) Rating	INEFFECTIVE	DEVELOPING	SKILLED	ACC	OMPLISHED

Check here if Improve	ement Plan has been recommende
Teacher Signature	Date
Fyelmeter Signature	Dota

The signatures above indicate that the teacher and evaluator have discussed the Summative Rating.

Note: The teacher may provide additional information to the evaluator within 10 working days of the receipt of this form, and may request a second conference with the evaluator. Any additional information will become part of the summative record. Challenges may be made according to the local contract agreement.

WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOLS Bucyrus, Ohio

REQUEST FOR VOLUNTARY TRANSFER

NAME	DATE	
Current Position: (List grade, sub	oject, and building)	
Position Sought: (List grade, sub	ject, and building)	
**********	**************	******
Superintendent's Response: (App	proval, denial with reasons, postponement with re-	asons)

SALARY SCHEDULE FOR WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

2018

BASE SALARY:

30,957

			BACH	ELORS DEG	REE				MAS	TERS DEG	REE	
YEARS		BS		BS+15		BS/150		MA		MA+10		MA+20
OF	251.0	DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR
SERVICE	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT		PERCENT	AMOUNT		2000	PERCENT	AMOUNT
0	100.00%	30,957	105.20%	32,567	110.90%	34,331	116.60%	36,096	122.30%	37,860	128.00%	39,625
1	105.40%	32,629	109.70%	33,960	115.80%	35,848	121.50%	37,613	127.20%	39,377	133.10%	41,204
2	109.20%	33,805	114.20%	35,353	120.70%	37,365	126.40%	39,130	132.10%	40,894	138.20%	42,783
3	113.00%	34,981	118.70%	36,746	125.60%	38,882	131.30%	40,647	137.00%	42,411	143.30%	44,361
4	116.70%	36,127	123.20%	38,139	130.50%	40,399	136.20%	42,163	141.90%	43,928	148.40%	45,940
5	120.60%	37,334	127.70%	39,532	135.40%	41,916	141.10%	43,680	146.80%	45,445	153.50%	47,519
6	124.40%	38,511	132.20%	40,925	140.30%	43,433	146.00%	45,197	151.70%	46,962	158.60%	49,098
7	128.20%	39,687	136.70%	42,318	145.20%	44,950	150.90%	46,714	156.60%	48,479	163.70%	50,677
8	132.00%	40,863	141.20%	43,711	150.10%	46,466	155.80%	48,231	161.50%	49,996	168.80%	52,255
9	136.10%	42,132	145.70%	45,104	155.00%	47,983	160.70%	49,748	166.40%	51,512	173.90%	53,834
10	139.70%	43,247	150.20%	46,497	159.90%	49,500	165.60%	51,265	171.30%	53,029	179.00%	55,413
11	143.60%	44,454	154.70%	47,890	164.80%	51,017	170.50%	52,782	176.20%	54,546	184.10%	56,992
12	147.40%	45,631	159.20%	49,284	169.70%	52,534	175.40%	54,299	181.10%	56,063	189.20%	58,571
13	150.49%	46,587	163.70%	50,677	174.60%	54,051	180.30%	55,815	186.00%	57,580	194.30%	60,149
14	153.58%	47,544	168.20%	52,070	179.50%	55,568	185.20%	57,332	190.90%	59,097	199.40%	61,728
15	156.67%	48,500	172.03%	53,255	184.40%	57,085	190.10%	58,849	195.80%	60,614	204.50%	63,307
17	159.76%	49,457	175.86%	54,441	188.73%	58,425	194.43%	50,190	200.13%	61,954	208,97%	64,691
20	162.85%	50,413	179.69%	55,627	193.06%	59,766	198.76%	61,530	204.46%	63,295	213.44%	66,075
23	165.94%	51,370	183.52%	56,812	197.39%	61,106	203.09%	62,871	208.79%	64,635	217.91%	67,458
25	169.03%	52,327	187.35%	57,998	201.72%	62,446	207.42%	64,211	213.12%	65,976	222.38%	68,842
27	172.12%	53,283	191.18%	59,184	206.05%	63,787	211.75%	65,551	217.45%	67,316	226.85%	70,226
30	175.21%	54,240	195.01%	60,369	210.38%	65,127	216.08%	66,892	221.78%	68,656	231.32%	71,610

SALARY SCHEDULE FOR WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

2019

BASE SALARY:

31,885

			BACHI	LORS DEG	REE				MAS	TERS DEG	REE	
YEARS		BS		BS+15		BS/150		MA	*	MA+10		MA+20
OF	1.5.5	DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR
SERVICE	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT
0	100.00%	31,885	105.20%	33,543	110.90%	35,360	116.60%	37,178	122.30%	38,995	128.00%	40,813
1	105.40%	33,607	109.70%	34,978	115.80%	36,923	121.50%	38,740	127.20%	40,558	133.10%	42,439
2	109.20%	34,818	114.20%	36,413	120.70%	38,485	126.40%	40,303	132.10%	42,120	138.20%	44,065
3	113.00%	36,030	118.70%	37,847	125.60%	40,048	131.30%	41,865	137.00%	43,682	143.30%	45,691
4	116.70%	37,210	123.20%	39,282	130.50%	41,610	136.20%	43,427	141.90%	45,245	148.40%	47,317
5	120.60%	38,453	127.70%	40,717	135.40%	43,172	141.10%	44,990	146.80%	46,807	153.50%	48,943
6	124.40%	39,665	132.20%	42,152	140.30%	44,735	146.00%	46,552	151.70%	48,370	158.60%	50,570
7	128.20%	40,877	136.70%	43,587	145.20%	46,297	150.90%	48,114	156.60%	49,932	163.70%	52,196
8	132.00%	42,088	141.20%	45,022	150.10%	47,859	155.80%	49,677	161.50%	51,494	168.80%	53,822
9	136.10%	43,395	145.70%	46,456	155.00%	49,422	160.70%	51,239	166.40%	53,057	173.90%	55,448
10	139.70%	44,543	150.20%	47,891	159.90%	50,984	165.60%	52,802	171.30%	54,619	179.00%	57,074
11	143.60%	45,787	154.70%	49,326	164.80%	52,546	170.50%	54,364	176.20%	56,181	184.10%	58,700
12	147.40%	46,998	159.20%	50,761	169.70%	54,109	175.40%	55,926	181.10%	57,744	189.20%	60,326
13	150.49%	47,984	163.70%	52,196	174.60%	55,671	180.30%	57,489	186.00%	59,306	194.30%	61,953
14	153.58%	48,969	168.20%	53,631	179.50%	57,234	185.20%	59,051	190.90%	60,868	199.40%	63,579
15	156.67%	49,954	172.03%	54,852	184.40%	58,796	190.10%	60,613	195.80%	62,431	204.50%	65,205
17	159.76%	50,939	175.86%	56,073	188.73%	60,177	194.43%	61,994	200.13%	63,811	208.97%	66,630
20	162.85%	51,925	179.69%	57,294	193.06%	61,557	198.76%	63,375	204.46%	65,192	213.44%	68,055
23	165.94%	52,910	183.52%	58,515	197.39%	62,938	203.09%	64,755	208.79%	66,573	217.91%	69,481
25	169.03%	53,895	187.35%	59,737	201.72%	64,318	207.42%	66,136	213.12%	67,953	222.38%	70,906
27	172.12%	54,880	191.18%	60,958	206.05%	65,699	211.75%	67,516	217.45%	69,334	226.85%	72,331
30	175.21%	55,866	195.01%	62,179	210.38%	67,080	216.08%	68,897	221.78%	70,715	231.32%	73,756

SALARY SCHEDULE FOR WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

2020 BASE SALARY:

32,842

			BACH	ELORS DEG	REE				MAS	TERS DEG	REE	-140
YEARS		BS		BS+15		BS/150		MA		MA+10		MA+20
OF	Maria Sancar	DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR		DOLLAR
SERVICE	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT	PERCENT	AMOUNT
0	100.00%	32,842	105.20%	34,550	110.90%	36,422	116.60%	38,294	122.30%	40,166	128.00%	42,038
1	105.40%	34,615	109.70%	36,028	115.80%	38,031	121.50%	39,903	127.20%	41,775	133.10%	43,713
2	109.20%	35,863	114.20%	37,506	120.70%	39,640	126.40%	41,512	132.10%	43,384	138.20%	45,388
3	113.00%	37,111	118.70%	38,983	125.60%	41,250	131.30%	43,122	137.00%	44,994	143.30%	47,063
4	116.70%	38,327	123.20%	40,461	130.50%	42,859	136.20%	44,731	141.90%	46,603	148.40%	48,738
5	120.60%	39,607	127.70%	41,939	135.40%	44,468	141.10%	46,340	146.80%	48,212	153.50%	50,412
6	124.40%	40,855	132.20%	43,417	140.30%	46,077	146.00%	47,949	151.70%	49,821	158.60%	52,087
7	128.20%	42,103	136.70%	44,895	145.20%	47,687	150.90%	49,559	156.60%	51,431	163.70%	53,762
8	132.00%	43,351	141.20%	45,373	150.10%	49,296	155.80%	51,168	161.50%	53,040	168.80%	55,437
9	136.10%	44,698	145.70%	47,851	155.00%	50,905	160.70%	52,777	166.40%	54,649	173.90%	57,112
10	139.70%	45,880	150.20%	49,329	159.90%	52,514	165.60%	54,386	171.30%	56,258	179.00%	58,787
11	143.60%	47,161	154.70%	50,807	164.80%	54,124	170.50%	55,996	176.20%	57,868	184.10%	60,462
12	147.40%	48,409	159.20%	52,284	169.70%	55,733	175.40%	57,605	181.10%	59,477	189.20%	62,137
13	150.49%	49,424	163.70%	53,762	174.60%	57,342	180.30%	59,214	186.00%	61,086	194.30%	63,812
14	153.58%	50,439	168,20%	55,240	179.50%	58,951	185.20%	60,823	190.90%	62,695	199.40%	65,487
15	156.67%	51,454	172.03%	56,498	184.40%	60,561	190.10%	62,433	195.80%	64,305	204.50%	67,162
17	159.76%	52,468	175.86%	57,756	188.73%	61,983	194.43%	63,855	200.13%	65,727	208.97%	68,630
20	162.85%	53,483	179.69%	59,014	193.06%	63,405	198.76%	65,277	204.46%	67,149	213.44%	70,098
23	165.94%	54,498	183.52%	60,272	197.39%	64,827	203.09%	66,699	208.79%	68,571	217.91%	71,566
25	169.03%	55,513	187.35%	61,529	201.72%	66,249	207.42%	68,121	213.12%	69,993	222.38%	73,034
27	172.12%	56,528	191.18%	62,787	206.05%	67,671	211.75%	69,543	217.45%	71,415	226.85%	74,502
30	175.21%	57,542	195.01%	64,045	210.38%	69,093	216.08%	70,965	221.78%	72,837	231.32%	75,970

SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE FOR FY18 SCHOOL YEAR BASE RATE 30,957

	1	2	3	5	10	15	20	25
LEVEL A	\$7,430	\$7,739	\$8,049	\$8,358	\$8,668	\$8,978	\$9,287	\$9,597
ATHLETIC DIRECTOR	24.00%	25.00%	26.00%	27.00%	28.00%	29.00%	30.00%	31.00%
LEVEL B	\$5,572	\$5,882	\$6,191	\$6,501	\$6,811	\$7,120	\$7,430	\$7,739
HEAD FOOTBALL HEAD MENS BASKETBALL HEAD LADIES BASKETBALL	18.00%	19.00%	20.00%	21.00%	22.00%	23.00%	24.00%	25.00%
LEVEL C	\$4,334	\$4,644	\$4,953	\$5,263	\$5,572	\$5,882	\$6,191	\$6,501
JUNIOR HIGH ATHLETIC DIRECTOR HEAD HIGH SCHOOL VOLLEYBAL DISTRICT TEST COORDINATOR	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%	18.00%	19.00%	20.00%	21.00%
LEVEL D	\$3,715	\$4,024	\$4,334	\$4,644	\$4,953	\$5,263	\$5,572	\$5,882
SUMMER BAND MARCHING BAND	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%	18.00%	19.00%
LEVEL E	\$3,096	\$3,405	\$3,715	\$4,024	\$4,334	\$4,644	\$4,953	\$5,263
ASST. HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL (6) MENS JUNIOR VARSITY BASKETBALL LADIES JUNIOR VARSITY BASKETBALL GIRLS/BOYS FRESHMAN BASKETBALL HEAD BASEBALL HEAD TRACK HEAD HIGH SCHOOL SOFTBALL WEIGHTLIFTING & FITNESS COORDINATOR MENS VARSITY ASST BASKETBALL LADIES VARSITY ASST BASKETBALL HEAD SWIM COACH	10.00%	11,00%	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%
LEVEL F	\$2,477	\$2,786	\$3,096	\$3,405	\$3,715	\$4,024	\$4,334	\$4,644
HEAD CROSS COUNTRY HEAD BOYS GOLF HEAD GIRLS GOLF YEAR BOOK ADVISOR ROYAL SINGERS/DINNER THEATRE ATHLETIC TRAINER VARSITY/JV BASKETBALL CHEERLEADING ASST HIGH SCHOOL VOLLEYBALL JUNIOR VARSITY VOLLEYBALL	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%	13.00%	14,00%	15.00%
LEVEL G	\$2,167	\$2,477	\$2,786	\$3,096	\$3,405	\$3,715	\$4,024	\$4,334
HEAD JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL B & G JUNIOR HIGH BASKETBALL JUNIOR HIGH VOLLEYBALL MEN & LADIES JUNIOR HIGH TRACK ASST. HIGH SCHOOL TRACK ASST BASEBALL ASST SOFTBALL FRESHMAN VOLLEYBALL PEP BAND/ROYAL BRASS ASST SWIM COACH	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%
LEVEL B	\$1,857	\$2,167	\$2,477	\$2,786	\$3,096	\$3,405	\$3,715	\$4,024
VARSITY/JV FOOTBALL CHEERLEADING	6.00%	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%	13.00%

SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE FOR FY18 SCHOOL YEAR BASE RATE 30,957

	1	2	3	5	10	15	20	25
LEVEL I	\$1,548	\$1,857	\$2,167	\$2,477	\$2,786	\$3,096	\$3,405	\$3,715
ASST. JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL CROSS COUNTRY ASSISTANT ASST. BAND DIRECTOR (60+ MEMBERS) ASST. PERCUSSION DIRECTOR (60+ MEMBERS)	5.00% BERS)	6.00%	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%
LEVEL J	\$1,548	\$1,703	\$1,857	\$2,012	\$2,167	\$2,322	\$2,477	\$2,631
FALL PLAY ADVISOR FLAG CORP ADVISOR JUNIOR CLASS AND PROM DRAMA/MUSICAL NEWSPAPER ADVISOR ASST BASKETBALL CHEER COACH	5.00%	5.50%	6,00%	6.50%	7.00%	7.50%	8.00%	8.50%
LEVEL K	\$1,238	\$1,393	\$1,548	\$1,703	\$1,857	\$2,012	\$2,167	\$2,322
JUNIOR HIGH BASKETBALL CHEERLEADING JUNIOR HIGH DRAMA ADVISOR ASST FOOTBALL CHEER COACH ASST DRAMA/TECHNICAL DIRECTOR	4.00%	4.50%	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%	7.00%	7.50%
LEVEL L	\$929	\$1,083	\$1,238	\$1,393	\$1,548	\$1,703	\$1,857	\$2,012
ATHLETIC BOARD TREASURER CONCESSION STAND MANAGER JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL CHEERLEADING	3.00%	3,50%	4.00%	4.50%	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%
LEVEL M	\$851	\$929	\$1,006	\$1,083	\$1,161	\$1,238	\$1,316	\$1,393
PEP CLUB ADVISOR WEIGHTLIFTING (5) BOWLING ADVISOR	2.75%	3.00%	3.25%	3.50%	3.75%	4.00%	4.25%	4.50%
LEVEL N	\$619	\$697	\$774	\$851	\$929	\$1,006	\$1,083	\$1,161
SENIOR CLASS ADVISOR SPANISH CLUB ADVISOR STUDENT COUNCIL ADVISOR NAT. HONOR SOCIETY ADVISOR ASST DRAMA/MUSICAL VOCAL ASST DRAMA/MUSICAL INSTRUMENTAL ASST JUNIOR HIGH DRAMA ASST DRAMA ADVISOR	2.00%	2.25%	2.50%	2.75%	3.00%	3.25%	3.50%	3.75%
LEVEL O	\$310	\$387	\$464	\$542	\$619	\$697	\$774	\$851
FRESHMAN CLASS ADVISOR SOPHMORE CLASS ADVISOR J.H. STUDENT COUNCIL ADVISOR ELEMENTARY TECH CONTACT SECONDARY TECH CONTACT MUSICAL ACCOMPANIST 6TH GRADE MOHICAN ADVISOR ELEMENTARY CONCESSION ROYAL SCRIBES	1.00%	1.25%	1.50%	1.75%	2.00%	2.25%	2.50%	2.75%

SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE FOR FY19 SCHOOL YEAR BASE RATE 31,885

	1	2	3	5	10	15	20	25
LEVEL A	\$7,652	\$7,971	\$8,290	\$8,609	\$8,928	\$9,247	\$9,566	\$9,884
ATHLETIC DIRECTOR	24.00%	25.00%	26.00%	27.00%	28.00%	29.00%	30.00%	31.009
LEVEL B	\$5,739	\$6,058	\$6,377	\$6,696	\$7,015	\$7,334	\$7,652	\$7,971
HEAD FOOTBALL HEAD MENS BASKETBALL HEAD LADIES BASKETBALL	18.00%	19.00%	20.00%	21.00%	22.00%	23.00%	24.00%	25,00%
LEVEL C	\$4,464	\$4,783	\$5,102	\$5,420	\$5,739	\$6,058	\$6,377	\$6,696
JUNIOR HIGH ATHLETIC DIRECTOR HEAD HIGH SCHOOL VOLLEYBAL DISTRICT TEST COORDINATOR	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%	18.00%	19.00%	20.00%	21.00%
LEVEL D	\$3,826	\$4,145	\$4,464	\$4,783	\$5,102	\$5,420	\$5,739	\$6,058
SUMMER BAND MARCHING BAND	12.00%	13,00%	14.00%	15,00%	16.00%	17.00%	18.00%	19.00%
LEVEL E	\$3,189	\$3,507	\$3,826	\$4,145	\$4,464	\$4,783	\$5,102	\$5,420
ASST. HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL (6) MENS JUNIOR VARSITY BASKETBALL LADIES JUNIOR VARSITY BASKETBALL GIRLS/BOYS FRESHMAN BASKETBALL HEAD BASEBALL HEAD TRACK HEAD HIGH SCHOOL SOFTBALL WEIGHTLIFTING & FITNESS COORDINATOR MENS VARSITY ASST BASKETBALL LADIES VARSITY ASST BASKETBALL HEAD SWIM COACH	10.00%	11.00%	12,00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%	16,00%	17.00%
LEVEL F	\$2,551	\$2,870	\$3,189	\$3,507	\$3,826	\$4,145	\$4,464	\$4,783
HEAD CROSS COUNTRY HEAD BOYS GOLF HEAD GIRLS GOLF YEAR BOOK ADVISOR ROYAL SINGERS/DINNER THEATRE ATHLETIC TRAINER VARSITY/JV BASKETBALL CHEERLEADING ASST HIGH SCHOOL VOLLEYBALL JUNIOR VARSITY VOLLEYBALL	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11,00%	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%
LEVEL G	\$2,232	\$2,551	\$2,870	\$3,189	\$3,507	\$3,826	\$4,145	\$4,464
HEAD JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL B & G JUNIOR HIGH BASKETBALL JUNIOR HIGH VOLLEYBALL MEN & LADIES JUNIOR HIGH TRACK ASST. HIGH SCHOOL TRACK ASST BASEBALL ASST SOFTBALL FRESHMAN VOLLEYBALL PEP BAND/ROYAL BRASS ASST SWIM COACH	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12,00%	13,00%	14.00%
LEVEL H	\$1,913	\$2,232	\$2,551	\$2,870	\$3,189	\$3,507	\$3,826	\$4,145

SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE FOR FY19 SCHOOL YEAR BASE RATE 31,885

	1	2	3	5	10	15	20	25
LEVEL I	\$1,594	\$1,913	\$2,232	\$2,551	\$2,870	\$3,189	\$3,507	\$3,826
ASST. JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL CROSS COUNTRY ASSISTANT ASST. BAND DIRECTOR (60+ MEMBERS) ASST. PERCUSSION DIRECTOR (60+ MEMBERS)	5.00% BERS)	6.00%	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.009
LEVEL J	\$1,594	\$1,754	\$1,913	\$2,073	\$2,232	\$2,391	\$2,551	\$2,710
FALL PLAY ADVISOR FLAG CORP ADVISOR JUNIOR CLASS AND PROM DRAMA/MUSICAL NEWSPAPER ADVISOR ASST BASKETBALL CHEER COACH	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%	7.00%	7,50%	8.00%	8.50%
LEVEL K	\$1,275	\$1,435	\$1,594	\$1,754	\$1,913	\$2,073	\$2,232	\$2,391
JUNIOR HIGH BASKETBALL CHEERLEADING JUNIOR HIGH DRAMA ADVISOR ASST FOOTBALL CHEER COACH ASST DRAMA/TECHNICAL DIRECTOR	4.00%	4.50%	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%	7.00%	7.50%
LEVEL L	\$957	\$1,116	\$1,275	\$1,435	\$1,594	\$1,754	\$1,913	\$2,073
ATHLETIC BOARD TREASURER CONCESSION STAND MANAGER JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL CHEERLEADING	3.00%	3.50%	4.00%	4.50%	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%
LEVEL M	\$877	\$957	\$1,036	\$1,116	\$1,196	\$1,275	\$1,355	\$1,435
PEP CLUB ADVISOR WEIGHTLIFTING (5) BOWLING ADVISOR	2.75%	3.00%	3,25%	3.50%	3.75%	4.00%	4.25%	4.50%
LEVEL N	\$638	\$717	\$797	\$877	\$957	\$1,036	\$1,116	\$1,196
SENIOR CLASS ADVISOR SPANISH CLUB ADVISOR STUDENT COUNCIL ADVISOR NAT. HONOR SOCIETY ADVISOR ASST DRAMA/MUSICAL VOCAL ASST DRAMA/MUSICAL INSTRUMENTAL ASST JUNIOR HIGH DRAMA ASST DRAMA ADVISOR	2.00%	2.25%	2.50%	2.75%	3.00%	3.25%	3.50%	3.75%
LEVEL O	\$319	\$399	\$478	\$558	\$638	\$717	\$797	\$877
FRESHMAN CLASS ADVISOR SOPHMORE CLASS ADVISOR J.H. STUDENT COUNCIL ADVISOR ELEMENTARY TECH CONTACT SECONDARY TECH CONTACT MUSICAL ACCOMPANIST 6TH GRADE MOHICAN ADVISOR ELEMENTARY CONCESSION ROYAL SCRIBES	1.00%	1.25%	1.50%	1,75%	2.00%	2.25%	2.50%	2.75%

SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE FOR FY20 SCHOOL YEAR BASE RATE 32,842

	1	2	3	5	10	15	20	25
LEVEL A	\$7,882	\$8,211	\$8,539	\$8,867	\$9,196	\$9,524	\$9,853	\$10,181
ATHLETIC DIRECTOR	24.00%	25.00%	26.00%	27.00%	28.00%	29.00%	30.00%	31.004
LEVEL B	\$5,912	\$6,240	\$6,568	\$6,897	\$7,225	\$7,554	\$7,882	\$8,211
HEAD FOOTBALL HEAD MENS BASKETBALL HEAD LADIES BASKETBALL	18.00%	19.00%	20.00%	21.00%	22.00%	23.00%	24.00%	25.00%
TEAET C	\$4,598	\$4,926	\$5,255	\$5,583	\$5,912	\$6,240	\$6,568	\$6,897
JUNIOR HIGH ATHLETIC DIRECTOR HEAD HIGH SCHOOL VOLLEYBAL DISTRICT TEST COORDINATOR	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%	18.00%	19.00%	20.00%	21.00%
LEVEL D	\$3,941	\$4,269	\$4,598	\$4,926	\$5,255	\$5,583	\$5,912	\$6,240
SUMMER BAND MARCHING BAND	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%	18.00%	19.00%
LEVEL E	\$3,284	\$3,613	\$3,941	\$4,269	\$4,598	\$4,926	\$5,255	\$5,583
ASST, HIGH SCHOOL FOOTBALL (6) MENS JUNIOR VARSITY BASKETBALL LADIES JUNIOR VARSITY BASKETBALL GTRLS/BOYS FRESHMAN BASKETBALL HEAD BASEBALL HEAD TRACK HEAD HIGH SCHOOL SOFTBALL WEIGHTLIFTING & FITNESS COORDINATOR MENS VARSITY ASST BASKETBALL LADIES VARSITY ASST BASKETBALL HEAD SWIM COACH	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%	16.00%	17.00%
LEVEL F	\$2,627	\$2,956	\$3,284	\$3,613	\$3,941	\$4,269	\$4,598	\$4,926
HEAD CROSS COUNTRY HEAD BOYS GOLF HEAD GILS GOLF YEAR BOOK ADVISOR ROYAL SINGERS/DINNER THEATRE ATHLETIC TRAINER VARSITY/JV BASKETBALL CHEERLEADING ASST HIGH SCHOOL VOLLEYBALL JUNIOR VARSITY VOLLEYBALL	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%	15.00%
LEVEL G	\$2,299	\$2,627	\$2,956	53,284	\$3,613	\$3,941	\$4,269	\$4,598
HEAD JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL B & G JUNIOR HIGH BASKETBALL JUNIOR HIGH VOLLEYBALL MEN & LADIES JUNIOR HIGH TRACK ASST. HIGH SCHOOL TRACK ASST BASEBALL ASST SOFTBALL FRESHMAN VOLLEYBALL PEP BAND/ROYAL BRASS ASST SWIM COACH	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%	13.00%	14.00%
	\$1,971	70 000	60.000	00 000	02 004	\$3,613	67 043	64 260
PEAET H	371317	\$2,299	\$2,627	\$2,956	\$3,284	22,013	\$3,941	\$4,269

SUPPLEMENTAL CONTRACT SCHEDULE FOR FY20 SCHOOL YEAR BASE RATE 32,842

	1	2	3	5	10	15	20	25
TEAST I	\$1,642	\$1,971	\$2,299	\$2,627	\$2,956	\$3,284	\$3,613	\$3,941
ASST. JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL CROSS COUNTRY ASSISTANT ASST. BAND DIRECTOR (60+ MEMBERS) ASST. PERCUSSION DIRECTOR (60+ MEMB	5.00% BERS)	6.00%	7.00%	8.00%	9.00%	10.00%	11.00%	12.00%
LEVEL J	\$1,642	\$1,806	\$1,971	\$2,135	\$2,299	\$2,463	\$2,627	\$2,792
FALL PLAY ADVISOR FLAG CORP ADVISOR JUNIOR CLASS AND PROM DRAMA/MUSICAL NEWSPAPER ADVISOR ASST BASKETBALL CHEER COACH	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%	7.00%	7.50%	8.00%	8.50%
LEVEL R	\$1,314	\$1,478	\$1,642	\$1,806	\$1,971	\$2,135	\$2,299	\$2,463
JUNIOR HIGH BASKETBALL CHEERLEADING JUNIOR HIGH DRAMA ADVISOR ASST FOOTBALL CHEER COACH ASST DRAMA/TECHNICAL DIRECTOR	4.00%	4.50%	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%	7.00%	7,50%
LEVEL L	\$985	\$1,149	\$1,314	\$1,478	\$1,642	\$1,806	\$1,971	\$2,135
ATHLETIC BOARD TREASURER CONCESSION STAND MANAGER JUNIOR HIGH FOOTBALL CHEERLEADING	3.00%	3.50%	4.00%	4.50%	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%	6.50%
LEVEL M	\$903	\$985	\$1,067	\$1,149	\$1,232	\$1,314	\$1,396	\$1,478
PEP CLUB ADVISOR WEIGHTLIFTING (5) BOWLING ADVISOR	2.75%	3.00%	3.25%	3.50%	3.75%	4.00%	4.25%	4.50%
LEVEL N	\$657	\$739	\$821	\$903	\$985	\$1,067	\$1,149	\$1,232
SENIOR CLASS ADVISOR SPANISH CLUB ADVISOR STUDENT COUNCIL ADVISOR NAT. HONOR SOCIETY ADVISOR ASST DRAMA/MUSICAL VOCAL ASST DRAMA/MUSICAL INSTRUMENTAL ASST JUNIOR HIGH DRAMA ASST DRAMA ADVISOR	2.00%	2.25%	2.50%	2.75%	3.00%	3.25%	3.50%	3.75%
TEAET O	\$328	\$411	\$493	\$575	\$657	\$739	\$821	\$903
FRESHMAN CLASS ADVISOR SOPHMORE CLASS ADVISOR J.H. STUDENT COUNCIL ADVISOR ELEMENTARY TECH CONTACT SECONDARY TECH CONTACT MUSICAL ACCOMPANIST 6TH GRADE MOHICAN ADVISOR ELEMENTARY CONCESSION ROYAL SCRIBES	1.00%	1.25%	1.50%	1.75%	2.00%	2.25%	2.50%	2.75%

WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOLS PLAN 1

BENEFITS	NETWORK	NON-NETWORK		
Benefit Period	January 1 through December 31			
Dependent Age Limit	26 Dependent/ Removal Upon End of Yea			
Pre-Existing Condition Waiting Period	None			
Blood Pint Deductible	0 pints			
Coinsurance	100%	70%		
Coinsurance Out-of-Pocket Maximum (Excluding Deductible) – Single/Family	\$0	\$1,000.00/\$2,000.00		
Physician/Office Services				
Office Visit (Illness/Injury)	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Urgent Care Office Visit	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Voluntary Second Surgical Opinion	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Immunizations (tetanus toxoid, rabies vaccine, and meningococcal polysaccharide vaccine are covered services)	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Preventative Services Office Visit/Routine Physical Exam (\$300.00 maximum per benefit period)	100%	70%		
Well Child Care Services including Exam and Immunizations (To age nine, limited to a \$500.00 maximum per benefit period)	100%	70%		
Well Child Care Laboratory Tests (To age nine)	100%	70%		
Routine Mammogram (One, limited to an \$85.00 maximum per benefit period)	100%	70%		
Routine Pap Test (One per benefit period)	100%	70%		
Routine EKG, Chest X-ray, Complete Blood Count, Comprehensive Metabolic Panel, Urinalysis (Ages nine and over, each one per benefit period)	100%	70%		
Outpatient Services		n Artina I		
Surgical Services	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Diagnostic Services	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Physical and Chiropractic Therapies (20 visits per benefit period combined) ²	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Speech Therapy (20 visits per benefit period) ²	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Occupational Therapy	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Cardiac Rehabilitation	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Emergency use of an Emergency Room	100% after deductible	90% after deductible		
Non-Emergency use of an Emergency Room	100% after deductible	70% after deductible		
Barral and ar my Parish I stocked	-00/0 11111 000001010			

BENEFITS	NETWORK	NON-NETWORK
Inpatient Facility		
Semi-private Room and Board	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Maternity	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Skilled Nursing Facility (45 days per benefit period)	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Additional Services		
Allergy Testing and Treatments	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Ambulance	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Durable Medical Equipment	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Home Healthcare	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Hospice	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Organ Transplants	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Private Duty Nursing	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Mental Health and Substance Abuse		
Inpatient Mental Health Services (25 days per Lifetime maximum) ²	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Inpatient Substance Abuse Services (\$10,000.00 per lifetime maximum) ²	100% after deductible	70% after deductible
Outpatient Mental Health Services (25 days per benefit period) ²	100% after deductible	50% after deductible
Outpatient Substance Abuse Services (\$1,000.00 per benefit period maximum) ²	100% after deductible	50% after deductible

Note: Services requiring a co-payment are not subject to the single/family deductible. Deductible and coinsurance expenses incurred for services by a non-network provider will also apply to the network deductible and coinsurance out-of-pocket limits. Deductible and coinsurance expenses incurred for services by a network provider will also apply to the non-network deductible and coinsurance out-of-pocket limits.

Non-Contracting and Facility Other Providers will pay the same as Non-Network.

Benefits will be determined based on medical and administrative policies and procedures.

This document is only a partial listing of benefits. This is not a contract of insurance. No person other than an officer may agree, orally or in writing, to change the benefits listed here. The contract or certificate will contain the complete listing of covered services.

In certain instances, payment may not equal the percentage listed above. However, the covered person's coinsurance will always be based on the lesser of the provider's billed charges or negotiated rate with the provider.

¹ Maximum family deductible. Member deductible is the same as single deductible. Three-month carryover applies.

² Not applied to Coinsurance Out-of-Pocket Maximum.

WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOLS TRADITIONAL DENTAL WITH ORTHODONTIA STANDARD PLAN

BENEFIT PERIOD	January 1 through December 31
Dependent Age Limit	26 Dependent/ Removal Upon End of Year
Benefit Period Maximum (per member)	\$1,000.00
Benefit Period Deductible (single/family)1	\$25.00/\$75.00
Orthodontic Lifetime Maximum (per eligible dependent up to age 19)	\$5,000.00
Preventive Services	
Oral Exams – two per benefit period	100% UCR
Bite Wing X-Rays - Two sets per benefit period	100% UCR
Prophylaxis (cleaning) – two per benefit period	100% UCR
Fluoride Treatment – one treatment per benefit period, limited to dependents up to age 19	100% UCR
Space Maintainers – limited to eligible dependents up to age 19	100% UCR
Emergency Palliative Treatment – includes emergency oral exam	100% UCR
Restorative Services	
Consultations and Other Exams by Specialist	80% UCR after deductible
Diagnostic X-Rays – including Full Mouth/Panorex, which are limited to one every 36 consecutive months	80% UCR after deductible
Minor Restorative Services	80% UCR after deductible
Endodontics/Pulp Services	80% UCR after deductible
Periodontal Services	80% UCR after deductible
Repairs, Relines, & Adjustments of Prosthetics	80% UCR after deductible
Simple Extractions	80% UCR after deductible
Impactions	80% UCR after deductible
Minor Oral Surgery Services	80% UCR after deductible
General Anesthesia	80% UCR after deductible
Complex Services	
Gold Foil Restoration	50% UCR after deductible
Inlays, Onlays - one every five years	50% UCR after deductible
Crowns – one every five years	50% UCR after deductible

Bridgework (Pontics & Abutments) – one every five years	50% UCR after deductible
Partial and Complete Dentures – one every five years	50% UCR after deductible
Orthodontic Services	
Orthodontic Diagnostic Services	50% UCR
Minor Treatment for Tooth Guidance	50% UCR
Minor Treatment for Harmful Habits	50% UCR
Interceptive Orthodontic Treatment	50% UCR
Comprehensive Orthodontic Treatment	50% UCR

Note: Benefits will be determined based on medical and administrative policies and procedures.

This document is only a partial listing of benefits. This is not a contract of insurance. No person other than an officer may agree, orally or in writing, to change the benefits listed here. The contract or certificate will contain the complete listing of covered services.

In certain instances, payment may not equal the percentage listed above. However, the covered person's coinsurance will always be based on the lesser of the provider's billed charges or negotiated rate with the provider.

¹ Maximum deductible per member. Three-month carryover applies.

WYNFORD LOCAL SCHOOLS

TRADITIONAL DENTAL WITH ORTHODONTIA

ENHANCED PLAN

BENEFIT PERIOD	January 1 through December 31
Dependent Age Limit	26 Dependent/ Removal Upon End of Year
Benefit Period Maximum (per member)	\$1,000.00
Benefit Period Deductible (single/family) ¹	\$25.00/\$75.00
Orthodontic Lifetime Maximum (per eligible dependent up to age 19)	\$2,000.00
Preventive Services	
Oral Exams – two per benefit period	100% UCR
Bite Wing X-Rays – Two sets per benefit period	100% UCR
Prophylaxis (cleaning) - two per benefit period	100% UCR
Fluoride Treatment – one treatment per benefit period, limited to dependents up to age 19	100% UCR
Space Maintainers – limited to eligible dependents up to age 19	100% UCR
Emergency Palliative Treatment – includes emergency oral exam	100% UCR
Restorative Services	
Consultations and Other Exams by Specialist	80% UCR after deductible
Diagnostic X-Rays – including Full Mouth/Panorex, which are limited to one every 36 consecutive months	80% UCR after deductible
Minor Restorative Services	80% UCR after deductible
Endodontics/Pulp Services	80% UCR after deductible
Periodontal Services	80% UCR after deductible
Repairs, Relines, & Adjustments of Prosthetics	80% UCR after deductible
Simple Extractions	80% UCR after deductible
Impactions	80% UCR after deductible
Minor Oral Surgery Services	80% UCR after deductible
General Anesthesia	80% UCR after deductible
Complex Services	- P-40-
Gold Foil Restoration	70% UCR after deductible

Inlays, Onlays – one every five years	70% UCR after deductible
Crowns – one every five years	70% UCR after deductible
Bridgework (Pontics & Abutments) – one every five years	70% UCR after deductible
Partial and Complete Dentures - one every	200 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00
five years	70% UCR after deductible
Orthodontic Services	
Orthodontic Diagnostic Services	60% UCR
Minor Treatment for Tooth Guidance	60% UCR
Minor Treatment for Harmful Habits	60% UCR
Interceptive Orthodontic Treatment	60% UCR
Comprehensive Orthodontic Treatment	60% UCR

Note: Benefits will be determined based on medical and administrative policies and procedures.

This document is only a partial listing of benefits. This is not a contract of insurance. No person other than an officer may agree, orally or in writing, to change the benefits listed here. The contract or certificate will contain the complete listing of covered services.

In certain instances, payment may not equal the percentage listed above. However, the covered person's coinsurance will always be based on the lesser of the provider's billed charges or negotiated rate with the provider.

¹ Maximum deductible per member. Three-month carryover applies.

Appendix J Salary & Fringe Benefits Article VIII

VISION BENEFIT EXPENSE

Plan Type: Exam Lenses Frame Contacts

Available

Once 12 months 12 months 12 months 12 months

every:

PARTICIPATING PROVIDER

Plan Deductible(s)

Exam: \$10.00 Materials: \$0.00

Cosmetic Contact Lens Allowance: \$100.00

REPLACES MATERIALS ONLY - EXAM SEPARATE

Retail Frame Allowance:

\$75.

00 Covered Extras:

GROUND-IN PRISM PINK TINT 1 & 2

NON-PARTICIPATING PROVIDER

Plan Deductible(s)

Exam: \$25.00 Lenticular Lenses: \$80.00 Single Vision: \$25.00 Frame: \$30.00 Bifocals: Cosmetic Contact Lenses: \$40.00 \$80.00 Trifocals: \$50.00 Necessary Contact Lenses: \$160.00

Exam: \$10.00 Materials: \$0.00 Reimbursement(s)

Appendix K Salary & Fringe Benefits Article VIII

Wynford Local School District Spousal Eligibility for Health Insurance Affidavit

Employee Name (please pr	int):	Employee ID:
must participate in that group co	overage. In order to qualify for coverag	wher employer's plan on a full-time basis (s)he ge under the Wynford Local School District's full-time basis group coverage through his/her
	Yes	No
 Is your spouse employe 	d? ☐ Yes – Complete Section I ☐ N/A – Single – Sign bottom of fe	
Section I		
1. Spouse's Name	(first and last)	
2. Spouse's Birth	Date:/	
Employer Nam	e:	
4. Employer's Ad	dress:	
5. Employer's HF	R or Benefits Contact and Phone #	
6. Is your spouse	offered health insurance coverage throug	gh his/her employer? No-Complete Section II
7. Is your spouse	enrolled or enrolling in his/her employer Yes - Sign bottom of form	
Section II		
	nrolled in his/her employer's health insu	
basis	neligible to enroll in his/her employer's h	leann insurance plan on a run-time
My spouse is s	elf-employed	
My spouse is re		

helping to defraud).	deceptive statement with the intent to defra	lud (or knowing that (s)ne i
Employee Signature	Date	
Employee's Spouse Signature	Date	

PAYROLL STEP INCREASE CERTIFICATION

	am presently on column	and
l be increasing to column	, effective on	,
be implemented within fifteen (cessary paperwork to document	15) working days of receipt by the Treas	urer of all appropr
cessary paperwork to document	column movement.	
D. LEEP		D CLOST LETTE
DATE	CERTIFIED TEACHE	R, SIGNATURE
	TEACHER I.D. #	
Received in Tr		
Received in Tr	TEACHER I.D. # easurer's Office	



Leesa Smith <smith.leesa@wynfordroyals.org>

Classified Negotiated Agreement

1 message

Leesa Smith <smith.leesa@wynfordroyals.org> To: Loretta Hurles <hurles.loretta@wynfordroyals.org> Sat, Oct 28, 2017 at 10:51 AM

Loretta,

I have to email the classified negotiated agreement with the signature page to SERB. I was thinking that you had emailed the document to me. However, I cannot locate it, so I must be thinking of the certified agreement that Amanda Veith sent us in August. Could you email the classified document to me?

Thank you,

Leesa Smith Treasurer Wynford Local School District

Telephone: 419.562.7828, ext. 208

Fax: 419.562.7825

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN WYNFORD EDUCATION ASSOCIATION AND WYNFORD LOCAL BOARD OF EDUCATION

WHEREAS: The Wynford Education Association (hereinafter the Association) and the Wynford Local Board of Education (hereinafter the Board) have entered into a collectively Negotiated Agreement and,

WHEREAS: The Board and the Association mutually agree to modify said agreement.

THEREFORE: The following modification(s) is/are agreed upon with regard to <u>Article</u>

<u>VI, Evaluation, Contracts and Seniority, Section (D), College Credit Plus</u>

<u>Language (a)</u>:

a. The instructional preparation for and teaching of courses offered through the CCP program shall be deemed bargaining unit work and shall be offered to bargaining unit members in accordance with the vacancy/posting/teacher transfer provisions of Article VI B & C of this Agreement. If no bargaining unit member is properly credentialed to teach the course, no bargaining unit member chooses to participate in the CCP program, or the student(s) choose to participate in CCP off campus, the Board may arrange for such courses to be taught by non-bargaining unit members. Prior to offering in-District positions outside of the bargaining unit, the Board must first seek volunteers who would be willing to become properly credentialed up to nine credit hours per contractual year. If there is a volunteer, the Board shall provide all necessary professional development leave and the cost of such coursework (i.e. tuition and the cost of any required fees, textbooks or other materials) will be paid by the District upon proof of course registration. reimburse the bargaining unit member for all costs associated with the attainment of the appropriate credential(s).

Entered into this 22nd day of September 2017.

For the Board

For the Association

Memorandum of understanding 2017-18 school year

This memorandum of understanding is to clarify the building plans for each school as it relates to state mandated Building Leadership Team (BLT) meetings.

Each building will have BLT meetings as decided by each school, (Elementary, J. High, High) before or after school for up to 40 minutes in length per week. The building team meetings will be held once per week, preferably on the same day of the week. Staff members will be offered compensatory time by reducing the required work day by the 40 minutes per week. The times will be determined during the first 3 weeks of the school year. The principal will put in writing and deliver to each staff member the required work day to reflect the BLT meeting day and the reduced times of the work days to avoid any confusion.

Signed Colon WEA

Signed Aud Aux Board